
Smackdown  –  September  10,
2015: The Red Show
Smackdown
Date:  September 10, 2015
Location: Mohegan Sun Arena, Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania
Commentators: Rich Brennan, Booker T., Jerry Lawler

We finally got to the point and had Sting destroy the statue on Raw to
end the teasing for the last few weeks. Other than that we also have John
Cena vs. Seth Rollins II coming up, which should be a better match and
might even get us the US Open Challenges back on Raw. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s the Wyatt Family to get things going. Harper says Bray’s words
will show you the way. Bray talks about how smart Roman Reigns really is
but he doesn’t care about any single fan or about what any of the fans
think about him. If Reigns is ever to fulfill his destiny and become WWE
World Heavyweight Champion, the people must get on their hands and knees
to bow down to Reigns. Anyone but you Roman.

Dean Ambrose on the other hand is cursed with loyalty to someone he
believes to be his brother. Ambrose is missing a few pieces upstairs and
deserves a warning. The two groups have become a modern day Hatfields and
McCoys and will fight each other forever. It doesn’t matter who is
joining Reigns and Ambrose at Night of Champions and everyone will fall
to the Wyatts. Run.

Cesaro vs. The Miz

Rematch from Monday when Big Show interfered. Miz takes a few moments to
take the glasses off so Cesaro, with his ribs taped again, hiptosses him
down. The big dropkick knocks Miz off the top and out to the floor,
leading to a chase scene. Back in and Miz starts kicking at the ribs
before dropping Cesaro across the top rope. Off to a waistlock with Miz’s
legs but Cesaro turns around and muscles Miz up into a suplex. As usual,
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that’s scary strength. Some more shots to the ribs have Cesaro in trouble
but he grabs the leg and rolls over into the Sharpshooter for the
submission at 4:38.

Rating: C-. Basic match here but that’s all it needed to be. The rib work
was fine and I’m glad they didn’t have Cesaro win with a power move while
barely selling the ribs. I can live with lifting Miz up into the suplex
as it’s a single spot instead of doing the same thing over and over
again. Also, how nice is it to see Cesaro get a clean fall for a change?

Jimmy Uso is very excited to be Reigns and Ambrose’s partner tonight.

Paige vs. Sasha Banks

Again. Both teams get in a brawl before the match and the other four are
ejected. Paige grabs a quick rollup and backslide for two each and a
sunset flip gets another near fall. With the quick wins not working,
Paige knees Sasha in the face to send her outside. Sasha gets in a shot
to the ribs to leave Paige laying as we take a break. Back with Sasha
choking on the ropes and getting two off the double knees in the corner.

We hit a quickly broken chinlock before a shot to the ribs sets up
chinlock’s sequel. Paige fights up with a running knee in the corner and
some kicks to the face but Sasha pokes her in the eye. Paige bails into
the corner before spearing Sasha down, triggering a brawl for the double
DQ at around 9:00.

Rating: D+. I really wasn’t feeling this one and it came off like a bit
way to fill in time instead of having a good match. You would think
Charlotte would have played a bigger role here as she has a title shot in
four days, though you can almost guarantee that she doesn’t, likely due
to a Paige heel turn.

Both groups come out to brawl until referees break it up.

We see most of the end of Monday’s six man tag and Sting destroying his
statue. This eats up ten minutes.

Rollins calls Monday the low point of his career because Sting destroyed
the proof of his talent. He’s requested a lumberjack match with Ryback



tonight so all of the lumberjacks can see that he’s still the best in the
world. Sheamus comes up and says Rollins might have three matches at
Night of Champions. Or maybe two matches tonight.

New Day vs. Jimmy Uso/Dean Ambrose/Roman Reigns

No trombone this week. Woods goes behind Reigns to start but eventually
gets his jaw jacked by an uppercut. Off to Ambrose who stalks Woods
around the ring until Big E. comes in and takes Dean’s head off with a
clothesline. That goes nowhere until Jimmy comes in to clean house as
Ambrose takes Woods out with a suicide dive. Uso dives on Woods and
Kingston but Big E. pulls Jimmy over the top and out to the floor as we
take a break. There’s really no reason for this match to continue, other
than this match needs to fill in time on this meaningless show.

Back with Jimmy in trouble and Woods busting out the trombone. Kofi slams
Jimmy head first onto the mat but Woods charges into a superkick. Roman
gets the hot tag and cleans house with a nice tilt-a-whirl slam to
Xavier, followed by a string of clotheslines in the corner. The apron
kick knocks Woods even sillier and the Samoan drop puts Big E. down.
Dirty Deeds does the same to Woods and there’s a Superman Punch for good
measure. Jimmy goes up top for the splash but the lights go out. When
they come back, Jimmy is out cold on the stage. Wyatt’s voice says “they
all fall down” and the match is a no contest at 13:08.

Rating: C-. So in other words, this was Jimmy Uso substituting for Randy
Orton after a long match that didn’t change anything. Not a good match
for the most part but it got a lot better once Reigns came in and cleaned
house. It’s a good story but I’m scared of who they might bring in as a
partner, especially if it winds up being Erick Rowan or Kane.

Lucha Dragons vs. Ascension

Stardust is with the Ascension and we’re just supposed to forget that
they got squashed on Monday. Or maybe we’re supposed to forget everything
they do here because only Raw counts. I lose track sometimes. Cara hits
his springboard cross body to Viktor before it’s off to Kalisto for some
kicks to the face. Everything breaks down for a few moments until Viktor
takes Kalisto down with the STO. The Fall of Man puts Kalisto away at



1:40.

The Dragons get beaten down until Neville makes the save.

Nikki Bella accuses Charlotte of being jealous of her. Charlotte comes in
and says Nikki’s record attempt ends Monday. Nikki can call her whatever
she likes tonight because on Monday, she’ll be calling Charlotte
champion.

Seth Rollins vs. Ryback

Lumberjack match and non-title in a rematch of Ryback pinning Rollins on
Monday. A shoulder puts Rollins down to start but the champ flips out of
a suplex. That’s fine with Ryback as he throws Seth to the floor, only to
have Rollins run back inside and send Ryback into the post. All of the
lumberjacks are about to fight and we take a break. Back with Rollins
getting two off a Sling Blade but charging into a fall away slam. Ryback
starts cranking it up with clotheslines and a sitout powerslam for two.

Big Show starts beating people up at ringside and knocks Mark Henry out.
All the other lumberjacks tell him to get out, leaving about half of them
left at ringside. A spinebuster puts Rollins down again and Ryback
backdrops him onto the remaining people. The heel lumberjacks come in and
beat Ryback down until the good lumberjacks make the save. Neville
dropkicks Stardust to the floor and moonsaults onto everyone……this match
is continuing. Apparently lumberjack matches are No DQ, meaning Kevin
Owens is allowed to trip Ryback, allowing Rollins to hit the Pedigree for
the pin at 11:55.

Rating: D+. I’m so glad they threw in the fact that this was No DQ with a
minute and a half to go so they could have all of the insanity. It felt
like the gimmick was there because it helped them get to the finish,
which was their beloved 50/50 booking. I’m so glad that Ryback got to
beat Rollins on Monday, only to have Rollins come out on top here to make
sure it’s all even. You wouldn’t want Ryback to get away with a
meaningless win. People might start caring about him and that would just
be a disaster.

Overall Rating: D-. What a waste of my time. You had four matches and



three of them were rematches from Raw. The one original match was a way
to hammer in the exact same point that we covered on Raw with Orton. In
case that’s not enough Raw for you, how about showing the last ten
minutes of the show to fill in even more time? This was a huge waste of
two hours and basically a commercial for Raw, which is going to be a
commercial for Night of Champions. In other words, this was the least
important episode of Smackdown in a long time and that covers a lot of
ground.

Results

Cesaro b. The Miz – Sharpshooter

Paige vs. Sasha Banks went to a double DQ when both women brawled

Jimmy Uso/Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose vs. New Day went to a no contest when
the Wyatt Family interfered

Ascension b. Lucha Dragons – Fall of Man to Kalisto

Seth Rollins b. Ryback – Pedigree

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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Smackdown  –  September  3,
2015:  I  Approve  Of  These
Developments
Smackdown
Date:  September 3, 2015
Location: American Airlines Arena, Miami, Florida
Commentators: Rich Brennan, Jerry Lawler, Jimmy Uso

This seems like it’s going to be another midcard heavy episode as the
main event players, save for the champion, who is arguably the lowest of
the three people involved in the story, who is known to slum it here on
Smackdown. The only major event announced is Lana and Dolph Ziggler
appearing on MizTV. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s New Day to continue their SAVE THE TABLES campaign. Woods: “A
table is a terrible thing to waste.” Kofi calls tables the backbone of
human achievement and thinks we wouldn’t be here without hard working
tables. The pilgrims and Indians had the first Thanksgiving at a table.
The Declaration of Independence was written on a table. Walter Cronkite
announced the moon landing while sitting at a table. Above all that
though: New Day signed their WWE contracts at a table. Kofi: “I remember
that!”

The Dudleyz don’t respect tables but we can all change that. A Save-The-
Tables clap starts up but here are the Dudleyz to interrupt. We see a
clip of Woods going through a table and Bubba says history is going to
repeat itself. This brings out the Prime Time Players who say the Dudleyz
have to earn their keep. You mean like by beating the champs a few days
ago? Bubba says they’re here to put people through tables and win
championships. Titus has two tickets to send them back to Dudleyville and
it’s time for a match.

Dudley Boyz vs. Prime Time Players
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New Day is on commentary and Woods wants to know why Titus wants to send
the Dudleyz back to where they live. That’s not a great gift. D-Von slams
Young down and hits that twisting elbow to the jaw of his. A lot of trash
is talked and it’s time for a break. Back with Big E. doing his reporter
voice as it’s off to Bubba vs. Young. Woods only sees half of Bubba due
to all the camouflage and calls the Dudleyz table poachers. Soon New Day
will have heavy heads because they’ll be wearing the crown that makes
them the greatest of all time.

The reverse 3D gets two on Young but he enziguris Bubba for a breather.
New Day starts a SAVE THE TABLES dance as Titus comes in off the hot tag.
Titus cleans house as Woods describes him as a German Sheppard that ate
too many stale potato chips. Bubba elbows O’Neil in the jaw and it’s 3D
for the pin at 9:07.

Rating: C. New Day continues to be one of the most entertaining things
WWE has come up with in years. The key thing to their comedy: it’s
clearly not scripted. It’s obviously the three of them just riffing on
what they’re seeing and having fun with it, which makes the whole thing
that much funnier. The match itself was fine too as the story is simple
yet effective. That’s often better than something in depth where things
get too bogged down by ideas.

Kofi slaps D-Von in the back of the head as New Day leaves.

Post break it’s time for a New Day trombone dance party, but Renee Young
tells them they’re facing Roman Reigns and Dean Ambrose tonight. Woods
immediately plays a sad note on the trombone.

Stardust vs. Neville

No match as the Ascension of all people jump Neville during his entrance.
Stardust says Neville is flying too close to the sun and the Ascension
are the new conniving cohorts. The Fall of Man leaves Neville laying.
Welcome to the Cosmic Wasteland. I heartily approve of this development.

Cesaro is talking about his match with Sheamus tonight when Sheamus
interrupts. Tonight, Cesaro will be good but not good enough, just like
always as he disappoints the Cesaro section one more time. Cesaro’s big



comeback: Sheamus does look stupid up close.

Sheamus vs. Cesaro

Cesaro has taped up ribs from going into the announcers’ table on Monday.
Sheamus bails to the floor to start and tells the fans that he doesn’t
look stupid. It’s quickly back inside with Cesaro clotheslining him down
and MESSING WITH THE MOHAWK. A suplex drops Sheamus with the ribs having
no sign of injury whatsoever. Sheamus sends him hard into the corner
though and the ribs are suddenly in agony as we go to a break. Back with
Sheamus cranking on a chinlock with a knee in Cesaro’s back.

They slug it out from their knees and Cesaro takes over with European
uppercuts. A dropkick knocks Sheamus off the top and out to the floor as
Lawler isn’t sure how the ribs are holding up. Cesaro’s big running
European uppercut knocks Sheamus into the barricade and Cesaro gets two
off a high cross body. So much for the selling. The Irish Curse sets up
the Cloverleaf but Cesaro is out before it can go on full. The Crossface
is countered by elbows to the ribs and it’s a Brogue Kick to give Sheamus
the pin at 10:36.

Rating: C+. This was a hard one to grade as they beat each other up for a
long time but the ribs weren’t used for most of the match. The injury
played into the ending though and that’s a plus, but Cesaro casually
hitting a high cross body for two and then just putting a hand on the
ribs isn’t enough for me. That being said, Sheamus is right: Cesaro comes
up short again and it’s been old for a long time.

It’s time for MizTV. This past Monday, Raw turned into Days of Our Lives
with everything happening between Ziggler, Lana and Summer Rae. Oh and
Rusev is in there too somewhere. We get a long recap package, meaning we
see almost the entire thing. Miz’s first guest tonight is Summer Rae,
complete with her CALL TO ME CALL TO ME song. That’s going to be stuck in
my head all day now.

Summer calls Monday unfortunate but admits that there’s more to the
story. Monday night, Dolph kissed her. Miz: “HE KISSED YOU???” It quickly
turned from passion to guilt because she already has the most amazing man
in the world. This brings out Dolph and Lana with Ziggler making fun of



Miz despite things being kind of serious.

Summer accuses Dolph of having something going on with her for months now
and we see a clip of Summer kissing Dolph in June 2014, though it seemed
to be more to tick off Fandango. Yeah remember Fandango? WWE doesn’t
either. Summer says they’ve been together at hotels as recently as last
week and Lana goes after her. Lana storms off and Summer shouts that she
can’t handle the truth.

Bo Dallas vs. R-Truth

Dallas takes him into the corner and slams Truth down before driving
knees into the head. Off to some chinlockery but Truth fights up and gets
two off a side kick. That goes nowhere as Dallas drapes Truth’s feet over
the top rope and twist him down with a suplex spinning neckbreaker for
the pin at 2:37.

Bo gives him another one post match and takes a victory lap.

We look back at Monday’s Beat the Clock Challenge with Charlotte getting
the Divas Title shot at Night of Champions.

Charlotte praises her teammates when the Bellas come up so Nikki can brag
about the record. If there isn’t at least a title defense before that
night, this is going to reach an even lower level of stupid. Thankfully
Charlotte says she’s petitioned the Authority to have their match before
the record is broken. If that is approved, the whole record comes
crashing down. Tick tock Nikki.

Tamina vs. Charlotte

Tamina shoves Charlotte down to start but gets WOOed for her efforts. A
test of strength goes nowhere so Tamina takes her head off with a
clothesline for two. Charlotte comes back by kicking her in the face and
a spear, followed by Natural Selection for the pin at 3:18.

Rating: D+. The match was just there to give Charlotte more momentum, but
the idea of the title match taking place before the record could be the
most interesting thing to happen to this division in a long time. That
is, assuming they take the title off Nikki. Of course it would also make



the first month of the Divas Revolution a total waste of time because the
title was never mentioned, but did I mention how awesome Stephanie’s
introduction of it was? That makes up for the whole thing.

Team Bella comes out to pose.

Long recap of the Cena/Rollins/Sting issues from Monday.

Kevin Owens brags about beating Cesaro twice in a row to silence the
Cesaro Section. That brings him to the next people he wants to be quiet:
the people who are critical of his weight. He isn’t going to change his
diet though. Instead, feed him more. That’s about as good of an idea as
there is for him right now.

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose vs. New Day

Big E. and Kofi here and this is non-title. Ambrose and Kingston get
things going with Kofi actually punching him into the New Day corner.
Woods wants us to pay attention to the educated fists of one Big E.
Reigns comes in for half of a double suplex on Big E. for two but gets
sent down into the corner as well. It’s time for some trombone playing,
followed by a quickly broken chinlock. E. splashes him in the corner but
eats a big clothesline, allowing the tag off to Ambrose.

Dean cleans house and feeds Kofi in to Reigns for a clothesline. New Day
is knocked outside and Dean dives onto all three as we take a break. Back
with Kofi kicking Dean in the chest and slapping on another chinlock.
Woods: “I HAVE A TROMBONE!” The Big E. splash gets two but Dean avoids a
charge in the corner. He blocks Big E.’s belly to belly superplex and
hits a nice missile dropkick. The nip up doesn’t work so well though in
an unintentionally funny moment.

Reigns comes in to clean house and Jimmy is way too excited. Woods’
distraction lets Kofi grab a rollup for two, earning him a big powerbomb
for the same. Dean sends E. into the barricade as Kofi springboards into
the Superman Punch, drawing in Xavier for the DQ at 12:07.

Rating: C+. This was fine and the ending is a lot better than having the
Dudleyz beat them clean on Monday. New Day gets to hold up the titles and



swear that Kofi was going to kick out while everyone knows they’re lying.
It’s a simple formula, but unfortunately WWE doesn’t know how to keep
that formula from getting repetitive. I really like New Day moving up the
ladder like this though as they’re definitely more than just another tag
team. I mean, can you imagine the Prime Time Players in this role? It
only works with the right kind of act, like New Day.

New Day gets their clocks cleaned (you never want a dirty clock) but Dean
wants more. He wants another shot at Strowman and the Wyatt Family RIGHT
NOW. Bray pops up on screen and says let’s do this at Night of Champions.
Can you hear the footsteps of the apocalypse walking among them in the
form of a black sheep? Run.

Overall Rating: C. Totally acceptable show here with the wrestling being
fine, but above all else we actually got some storyline development for a
change. Now granted it would be better if we had some major matches here
instead of just the announcement of such matches, but I’ll take what I
can get where I can get it. Not a bad show here and that’s more than you
can say about Smackdown most of the time.

Results

Dudley Boyz b. Prime Time Players – 3D to O’Neil

Sheamus b. Cesaro – Brogue Kick

Bo Dallas b. R-Truth – Draping suplex neckbreaker

Charlotte b. Tamina – Natural Selection

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose b. New Day when Xavier Woods interfered

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4
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New Column: The Role He Was
Born To Play
Looking at why not everyone can or should be a World Champion
level wrestler.

http://www.wrestlingrumors.net/kbs-review-the-role-he-was-born
-to-play/40629/

Monday Night Raw – August 31,
2015:  Male  Cheerleaders  And
The Periodic Table
Monday  Night Raw
Date: August 31, 2015
Location: Amalie Arena, Tampa, Florida
Commentators: Michael Cole, Byron Saxton, John Bradshaw Layfield

Last week saw the return of Sting and the disappearance of a statue,
meaning tonight is likely to continue the time honored tradition of
destroying that statue once and for all. Sting vs. Seth Rollins for the
WWE World Title is confirmed for Night of Champions, but what about
Rollins’ US Title? John Cena is still lurking so let’s get to it.

We open with a recap of last week’s closing segment where Sting appeared
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in the statue’s place. HHH made the match after the show went off the
air.

Opening sequence.

Here’s Sting (with complete face paint this week) to open things up. JBL:
“The man who put Starrcade on the map!” Just….no. Under no circumstances
can that be considered correct. Sting hasn’t been around much since
Wrestlemania where he lost to HHH. Due to that match, he’ll always have
respect for HHH, but now his sights are set on Seth Rollins.

Ever since Wrestlemania it has been injustice after injustice and last
week he had to hear Seth Rollins comparing himself to names like Bruno
Sammartino, Andre the Giant and the Ultimate Warrior. Sting has won
titles around the world but there is one that has eluded him throughout
his career. At Night of Champions, Sting is going to prove that Rollins
isn’t half the man HHH is and that Rollins can’t hang with Sting on his
best day.

Rollins is upset but Stephanie talks him down. Seth lists his
accomplishments this year and calls everything Sting said wrong.
Stephanie brings up Sting’s comparison to HHH and thinks Sting is
absolutely right. Seth wants his statue so Stephanie suggests he go ask
Sting.

Rusev vs. Dolph Ziggler

An attempt at a single leg doesn’t get Dolph anywhere so he dropkicks
Rusev in the face instead. Back in and Rusev slowly stomps Ziggler down,
as is his custom. We get a dueling Rusev chant, followed by Dolph missing
a splash in the corner. The sleeper slows Rusev down a bit so he backs
Ziggler into the corner for a break. Ziggler gets knocked into the
barricade and we take a break.

Back with Rusev throwing on a bearhug, which really should have been put
on during the break. Rusev misses a charge of his own but easily breaks
up a neckbreaker with a suplex. A running flip backsplash gets two more
and Ziggler is in trouble. The spinwheel kick gets the same for Rusev but
he walks into a superkick out of nowhere.



They head outside with Rusev charging into the steps but both guys dive
in to beat the count at nine. Rusev superkicks him down as well because
everyone has to use superkicks in this company. Ziggler sneaks out of the
Accolade and a quick Zig Zag drops Rusev, only to have Summer come in for
the DQ at 14:21.

Rating: D+. This was more long than it was good and again they’re setting
up the mixed tag. Why we needed to see another match between the two of
them to set up the obvious match is beyond me, but at least they didn’t
have a clean finish. Lana is going to be awesome in the ring, mainly
because she’s awesome at everything else so why would this be any
different?

A catfight ensues until Ziggler pulls them apart.

Post break Ziggler brags about what just happened. He goes into a room as
Renee talks a bit and we see Summer sneak in behind him.

It’s time for the Beat the Clock Challenge for the #1 contendership to
the Divas Title, but Team Bella has something to say. Nikki is so proud
of making it this far, but we’ve got a Bellatron counting us down to the
second she breaks the record.

Alicia Fox vs. Becky Lynch

This is the first match in a Beat the Clock Challenge, meaning whoever
wins in the shortest time wins, earning a title shot, presumably at Night
of Champions. Becky tries for some fast rollups to start but she gets a
bit sloppy and Fox takes over. A chinlock slows things down even more and
you can see Becky panicking over the time being spent. Back up and some
clotheslines get two for Lynch, followed by a springboard kick in the
corner. They hit the mat and Becky grabs Disarm-Her for the win at 3:21.

Rating: D. This is the other issue with the Divas Revolution: the
newcomers got over having these epic 10-15 minute wars but now they’re
stuck with the three minute matches that have plagued the division for
years. For once, this isn’t on them because there’s very little they can
do in so little time and that’s not going to change.



Ryback talks about defending his title against everyone and tonight the
Big Show will be no different. As he’s talking, we hear someone scream
and see Summer Rae running out of Ziggler’s locker room. Ziggler is in a
towel and looks surprised.

Intercontinental Title: Big Show vs. Ryback

Big Show is challenging, Miz is on commentary and we get big match
intros. Show takes him into the corner for the loud chop to start and
slowly drops an elbow for a close two. With Ryback down, Show demands a
microphone so he can address the PLEASE RETIRE chants. He says find
someone to do it so Ryback picks him up for a slam, only to have Show
fall on him for two more. Show hits the chinlock for a few moments but
Ryback fights up and hits a good looking flying tackle.

The splash is caught by the throat though, only have Ryback slip out and
hook a double leg takedown (no that wasn’t a spinebuster) for a near fall
of his own. The Meathook is countered into the chokeslam for two but Show
goes up. Since we’re in Flair Country, the slam off the top is very
appropriate. Another Meathook attempt is countered with a spear but Miz
gets up for a distraction, allowing Ryback to grab Shell Shock to retain
at 7:14.

Rating: C. They had me worried that they were going to change the title
here in what would have been one of the dumbest ideas in a long time. I’m
sure we’ll get Miz vs. Ryback now, even though Ryback beat him in two
minutes a few weeks back. Ryback is the best Intercontinental Champion in
a long time and it’s nice to see the title meaning something.

Charlotte vs. Brie Bella

Charlotte’s time to beat is 3:21 because only PCB can win. Brie starts
hiding in the ropes to start because she must “protect the Bella Empire.”
A Figure Eight attempt doesn’t work and Charlotte has less than two
minutes to go. Instead Natural Selection hits out of nowhere for the pin
at 1:40 to set Charlotte’s time.

We look at the Dudleyz returning last week.



The Dudleyz say they’re back for one more title reign because it would
make then ten time Tag Team Champions. Tonight: New Day goes through a
table.

Cesaro vs. Kevin Owens

Owens talks trash to start (shocking I know) and gets shoved down to the
mat. A big boot stops Owens cold and Cesaro casually lifts him up for a
suplex, complete with right hands to the gut. Cesaro gets two off a
double stomp and it’s time for Owens to bail to the floor. That’s fine
with Cesaro, who follows him out with a running European uppercut.

A high cross body gets two for Cesaro but Owens comes back with an elbow
to the jaw and a backsplash. Owens: “WHERE’S YOUR SECTION NOW???” A
corner clothesline sets up the Cannonball and we hit the chinlock on
Cesaro. That goes nowhere so Owens busts out the torture rack neckbreaker
for two instead and we take a break.

Back with Cesaro failing to superplex Owens so he dropkicks Kevin in the
face and gutwrench superplexes him instead. That reverse Angle Slam gets
two for Cesaro but Owens superkicks him for the same. Owens tells Cole to
watch but misses another Cannonball.

Instead of doing something smart though, Kevin slaps him in the face. In
a scary power display, Cesaro catches a tornado DDT in mid air and slams
Owens down into a Crossface. Like, how do you even do that? Cesaro can’t
suplex him over the top and Owens knocks him HARD into the announcers’
table. Back in and Cesaro can’t Swing him because of the ribs, allowing
the Pop Up Powerbomb to put Cesaro away at 16:10.

Rating: B. I liked this better than the Summerslam match as Owens beat
him clear after setting up an injury right before the ending. Cesaro took
a great looking bump onto the table and Owens has won his last three
singles matches. It’s very nice to see him not jobbing every single week
for a change and I’d love to see him go after Ryback and the
Intercontinental Title next.

Ziggler tries to explain that he thought Summer was Lana. Nothing
happened and he threw on a towel as soon as he knew who it was. Lana



doesn’t buy it and leaves.

Dean Ambrose vs. Braun Strowman

The fireflies still look awesome. Bray thanks Abigail for giving him the
black sheep as her greatest gift. For thousands of years, mankind has
tried to predict the end of the world. Tonight the seventh trumpet sounds
and they will walk among you undisguised. Stroman, in a voice that
Christian Bale would think is too over the top, says this is the
apocalypse. Reigns comes out as backup as you would expect.

Strowman throws Dean around with one hand to start and I think the
message has been sent. Dean gets in his fast striking but Stroman just
throws him down again. A kick knocks Dean to the floor and the slow
beating continues. Reigns finally comes over for the DQ at 3:09.

Rating: D+. Nothing to the match here but it did exactly what it was
supposed to. Stroman looks like the best monster that we’ve had in a long
time and that’s all he’s supposed to look like. Eventually someone is
going to beat him, but until then it’s going to be fun watching him be
the modern day Zeus or whatever other monster you pick. It’s an old
formula that keeps coming back because it works.

Stroman cleans house and no sells a chair to the back. Reigns’ right hand
has a bit more effect but Harper comes in with the superkick to put Roman
down. Dean gets choked out and Reigns takes that spinning powerbomb
thing. Bray comes in for Sister Abigail to Reigns. Notice that Bray
didn’t have to do a thing here, which is exactly why he needs minions.

We look at Rollins beating Cena at Summerslam.

Clip of Sting’s opening promo.

Rollins wants his statue back and tells Sting to stay out of his
business. Maybe if Sting had a subscription to the WWE Network, he could
know how great Seth has been. Yeah HHH used to be a big deal, but HHH
never held the US and WWE World Titles at the same time.

Paige vs. Sasha Banks



Paige has to beat 1:40 so she starts very fast and gets some rollups for
two each. The fans are split as Paige fires off some running knees for
two. The Rampaige connects but Tamina and Naomi pull Sasha to the floor
as the clock runs out at 1:40.

Team Bella comes out to pose.

Summer Rae says that Ziggler called her into his locker room but then he
just started stripping. She was mesmerized and speechless and then he
asked her to join him in the shower. After he got out, he gave Summer the
look but she ran out. Summer will never forget the image though.

Lana is crying and can’t say anything.

New Day vs. Dudley Boyz

Non-title. Woods calls the Dudleyz a menace to culture, society and
furniture around the world. Big E. asks if you remember the times sitting
around the table with your granny and that weird uncle around the
Thanksgiving table. Or all that money you cleaned up at the poker table.
Or all those summers around the pool table. And where would we be without
the Periodic Table? Remember all the fun you had learning your
multiplication table? Big E. and Kofi pull out what Woods calls the last
table (covered in bubble wrap) here tonight. A SAVE THE TABLES chant
takes us to a break before the match.

The Prime Time Players are on commentary as Big E. and D-Von get things
going. But it’s quickly off to Bubba vs. Kofi. Woods suggests clapping
but Bubba turns it into NEW DAY SUCKS. A clothesline under the arm stops
Kofi cold and New Day is sent out to the floor as we take a break. Back
with D-Von clotheslining both champions down but Woods low bridges him to
the floor. As Woods brushes his hair, Big E. drives D-Von into the
barricade. That sounds like a valid reason to dance to me and Big E.
agrees.

The rotating stomps set up Big E.’s splash for two. An abdominal stretch
slows things down and Kofi’s chinlock does the same. Woods mocks the
TABLES chant but Kofi dives into a clothesline, allowing for the tag off
to Bubba. Bubba hiptosses Woods in but D-Von hiptosses him right back out



in a funny spot. 3D quickly ends Kofi, which JBL calls the Dudleyz’ first
match in WWE in ten years. Even he doesn’t watch Smackdown.

Rating: C. I liked the match but the booking makes my head hurt. You have
three members of New Day and two of them are the recognized Tag Team
Champions. I think you get what I’m going for here. It’s very interesting
that the Dudleyz have been doing the same thing for about ten years now
and it’s still more entertaining than 90% of most tag teams.

Here’s Seth Rollins to call out Sting. The things Sting said earlier
tonight showed him why WCW went out of business. We can’t possibly be
talking about that again…..right? Rollins wants Sting to take back what
he said about HHH being that much better than him because Seth is every
bit as good as HHH and one day could even be better. However, Rollins
wants his status but gets Stephanie instead.

She suggests the Rollins chill out because Sting is getting in his head
over a stupid statue. Rollins still wants his statue but this time gets
John Cena. John talks about the Authority bending Rollins to their will
because that’s what they do. They picked Rollins because he was the only
one willing to stab the Shield in the back. Rollins is going to be the
flavor of the month because the Authority would never allow him to do
what he’s about to do right now.

Rollins has a lot of titles right now and since the Authority said every
title is on the line at Night of Champions, Cena is cashing in his
rematch for the US Title on the same night Rollins has to defend against
Sting. Cena asks Stephanie if he can do that and she reluctantly agrees.
Sting comes out to pose with Cena to end the show.

Overall Rating: B. This was one of the best shows they’ve had in a very
long time. It kept moving all night and they didn’t have anything out
there that took too long. There’s enough stuff going on here to find
something interesting and nothing was really bad. Well maybe the opening
match but at least it led somewhere. I had a really good time with this
show and it flew by, which is a rare thing for Raw.

Results



Dolph Ziggler b. Rusev via DQ when Summer Rae interfered

Becky Lynch b. Alicia Fox – Disarm-Her

Ryback b. Big Show – Shell Shock

Charlotte b. Brie Bella – Natural Selection

Cesaro b. Kevin Owens – Pop Up Powerbomb

Braun Stroman b. Dean Ambrose via DQ when Roman Reigns interfered

Paige vs. Sasha Banks went to a time limit draw

Dudley Boyz b. New Day – 3D to Kingston

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Smackdown – August 27, 2015:
The Dog Days Of Smackdown
Smackdown
Date:  August 27, 2015
Location: Dunkin’ Donuts Center, Providence, Rhode Island
Commentators: Jerry Lawler, Jimmy Uso, Rich Brennan
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It’s hard to say what’s going to happen tonight as the big story coming
out of Raw is the return of Sting, who I can’t imagine is going to be
here tonight. There’s always a chance of some fresh Wyatt Family stuff,
as this show has become the main ground for the Shield vs. Wyatts feud,
which isn’t the worst thing in the world. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

We open with a clip of the Dudley Boyz returning on Monday.

Here are the Wyatts with something to say. Shocking I know. Harper talks
about our eyes and ears being shut by the lies we’ve been told. We’re all
dead and we don’t even know it but Bray Wyatt’s truth will give us new
life. Bray says he doesn’t just throw out words like brother because
family means everything to him. Sister Abigail has given him so much in
this life and just when he thought he had nothing left, she provided him
a savior. That’s what being a family is all about. Abigail’s eyes light
up when she talks about Braun Strowman and now it is time.

Cue Reigns and Ambrose with the former saying it is what it is. That
wasn’t the first time they’ve been whipped so if he and Dean are going
down, they’re going down swinging. Ambrose: “I’ll take the ugly one.”
There are always points in a Teenage Mutant Ninja Turtles line,
intentional or not. Strowman is ready to go but Bray calls his men off
and leaves.

Ascension vs. Dudley Boyz

Bubba takes Konor into the corner to start and asks if he knows who they
are. D-Von comes in and runs Konor over but gets kicked down into the
corner. It’s quickly back to Bubba for the Flip Flop and Fly, followed by
What’s Up. Bubba calls for the tables but Konor breaks it up. The
attempt, not the table. Back in and Ascension gets in a little offense,
including a jumping knee to Bubba’s face. Not that it matters as a quick
clothesline allows the hot tag to D-Von for some house cleaning. Bubba
comes back in off a blind tag and 3D ends Konor at 5:10.

Rating: C-. This was fine and just a way for the Dudleys to show that
they’re back. There’s nothing wrong with running through your old



standards before they come back with the bigger stuff later on,
especially considering they’re probably going to get a title shot at
Night of Champions.

Post match it’s table time but New Day comes out with signs, including
“Save a table, break a Dudley” and “hashtag give tables a chance.” Viktor
gets powerbombed through the table and New Day panics.

Neville vs. Kevin Owens

This could be good. The threat of a kick to the head sends Owens into the
corner and a headscissors puts him on the floor. Neville misses a
baseball slide though and Owens blasts him with a clothesline. Back in
and a torture rack neckbreaker (cool move) gets two for Kevin and we take
a break.

We come back with Neville fighting out of a chinlock and striking away,
followed by a missile dropkick for two. The German suplex sends Owens to
the floor but this time Neville is smart enough to duck the clothesline.
Instead it’s a superkick to set up the Red Arrow but Owens rolls away
before it can launch. The Pop Up Powerbomb ends Neville at 8:19.

Rating: C+. The match was fun while it lasted but there’s only so much
they can do with less than five minutes of the match actually airing.
It’s nice to see Owens getting back to back wins, but I’m worried about
where Neville is going. There’s only so much he can do, but the hero
character could take them somewhere.

The Bellas get catty with Team PCB over Paige being the leader but never
showing up because of Tough Enough. A tag match is set up for later. High
school style drama: empowering women around the world.

Bella Twins vs. Becky Lynch/Charlotte

Team BAD is on commentary because Heaven forbid all of these teams aren’t
in the same place at the same time. Jimmy has recused himself from
commentary to avoid a personal conflict. Nikki and Charlotte get things
going as BAD rips on the Bellas for their singing on Total Divas. As
usual, I love that something that happened two and a half months ago on



Total Divas (some of it happened backstage at Battleground) is never
mentioned until after the show aired.

A double dropkick puts Nikki down so it’s off to Brie, who gets her head
slammed onto the mat. Back to Charlotte who misses a knee to give Brie a
target and one of her kicks actually connects for a change. A leg lock
doesn’t get Brie anywhere so Charlotte kicks her out to the floor.
Everything breaks down as Nikki pulls Becky off the apron, leaving
Charlotte to roll Brie up in the Charlotte’s Web for the pin at 3:15.

Rating: D+. I’m sure this means the Bellas are mortal and PCB has the
momentum now or something, even though there still seems to be no
advancement in this story. The Divas Revolution continues to be nothing
more than a way to drag new Divas in so the Bellas can have fresh names
to go over in the end. I had some hope that things would turn around with
Summerslam ending but the first week is the same as all the previous
ones: meaningless matches taking place while Nikki gets closer to the
record.

Here’s Seth Rollins to address what happened on Raw. This Monday was
supposed to take him from legendary to immortal. He mentions cashing in
at Wrestlemania and being the first man to hold both titles at once (save
for Goldberg, whose titles don’t count I guess because all those titles
being unified only counts when they want it to. I like it better this way
though as the idea of the World Heavyweight Championship being the
NWA/WCW Title was one of the most ridiculous things even WWE had ever
tried to pass off). Actors should be fighting to play him in his biopic.

Here’s a clip of Sting’s unveiling and subsequent beating. Rollins brags
about being on top of the mountain while Sting has spent years down in
the minor leagues. So why does Sting think he can ruin Seth’s moment
without provocation? Rollins is going to finish what HHH started at
Wrestlemania when the Architect faces the Artifact.

This got better as Rollins kept going but that’s the problem: it felt
like he was still going for the sake of going, not because he had
anything else to say. That’s a major problem with so many WWE promos:
they’re designed as one size fits all, but not everyone speaks the same.



Look at this one for example. Rollins could have cut this in half and
said the same thing. Orton is the same way. He has to talk forever when
it’s clear that he’s covered everything in a fraction of the time, but
WWE has decided that this is how you do promos and everyone has to be the
same.

Sheamus says he’ll kick Ambrose’s head off tonight.

Ryback/Dolph Ziggler vs. Rusev/Big Show

Big Show throws Ryback around to start but Ryback kicks away in the
corner. Something like a spear puts Ryback down up against the ropes. The
chokeslam doesn’t work so Ryback shoulders Show down. That wasn’t a bad
power sequence. Show runs him over in turn but Rusev tags himself in,
much to Show’s annoyance, and we take a break. Back with Rusev dropping
elbows on Ryback and ignoring Show’s requests for a tag. Rusev: “I don’t
trust you giant!”

Ziggler gets knocked off the apron but the distraction lets Ryback score
with a spinebuster. Off to Ziggler vs. Big Show and the giant gets put
down with the swinging DDT. A superkick gets two but the Fameasser is
countered into the Alley-Oop and the KO Punch knocks Dolph out. Rusev
tags himself in though and slaps on the Accolade, only to have Show KO
his partner. Show walks past the black hole that Ryback has fallen into
as Ziggler covers Rusev for the pin at 10:16.

Rating: C-. So I guess Big Show is a face again. That guy turns more
often than I have to change the oil in my car so he must have been
overdue. Big Show vs. Rusev does nothing for me, but I think I’d rather
see that instead of forcing myself through another Lana/Ziggler love
fest.

Clips of the end of Undertaker vs. Lesnar and Brock leaving Bo in a heap
on Monday.

Video on Jon Stewart screwing John Cena at Summerslam and Monday’s
fallout.

Ambrose and Reigns try to figure out what Sheamus means by respect the



hawk. Sheamus better learn to respect Dean’s fist and his boot. Reigns
will take care of the Wyatts.

Sheamus vs. Dean Ambrose

Now I know the Wyatts are either going to run in to end the match or just
after it’s over, but how refreshing is it to not have Dean fighting one
of them for a change? Ambrose vs. Sheamus isn’t the most thrilling match
in the world, but I’ll take it over Dean vs. Wyatt or Harper again.

Sheamus takes over to start and dumps Dean to the floor to turn it into a
brawl. Dean comes right back by throwing him inside for a clothesline to
take it back to the floor, only to be sent into the barricade as we go to
a break. Back with Sheamus kneeing him down onto the apron and slamming
him out of a suplex. The Brock Lock doesn’t make Dean tap out so he pulls
himself up, only to get planted with a sitout powerbomb.

Six forearms to the chest have Dean in even more trouble but he gets in
some forearms to Sheamus’ chest to even things out a bit. A big
clothesline drops Sheamus and Dean is all fired up. The bulldog out of
the corner sets up la majistral of all things to give Ambrose two. Dean’s
suicide dive connects and another big clothesline knocks Sheamus silly.
Of course we’ve got Wyatts and the distraction sets up the Brogue Kick
for the pin at 11:31.

Rating: C+. I liked this more than I was expecting to because they didn’t
try to make this a wrestling match. Just let these two beat each other up
for about ten minutes and then let the rest take care of itself. The
Wyatts were the obvious ending but at least Sheamus isn’t being treated
like a loser for a change.

Post match Reigns comes out for the save and is smart enough to Superman
Punch Harper as fast as he can. Strowman is waiting for him though and
Roman’s right hands have almost no effect. Braun slams him face first
into the mat and chokes Reigns out, leaving the Wyatts posing to end the
show.

Overall Rating: C-. Standard Smackdown fare here with almost nothing
interesting or worth seeing. The ending to the show was the same as when



Strowman debuted on Monday and Show is still having issues with Rusev.
It’s back to normal with two hours of talking, average matches and
nothing that won’t be done on a bigger stage in four days.

Results

Dudley Boyz b. Ascension – 3D to Konor

Kevin Owens b. Neville – Pop Up Powerbomb

Charlotte/Becky Lynch b. Bella Twins – Charlotte’s Web to Brie

Dolph Ziggler/Ryback b. Rusev/Big Show – Ziggler pinned Rusev after a KO
Punch

Sheamus b. Dean Ambrose – Brogue Kick

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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Location: Barclays Center, New York City, New York
Commentators: Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield, Jerry Lawler

It’s the second biggest show of the year and the main event is a match
too big for Wrestlemania as Brock Lesnar faces the Undertaker, who is
looking for revenge after Lesnar snapped his legendary streak a year and
a half ago. Also it’s title for title with US Champion John Cena facing
WWE World Champion Seth Rollins. Let’s get to it.

There was no match on the pre-show.

Here’s special host Jon Stewart to open things up. He talks about all the
people who will be here for the ten matches (meaning the Tag Team Title
match will be on the main show) and lists off the people on the card,
with Lesnar getting one of the strongest reactions. Stewart isn’t over
the Streak being broken so he’d like to talk to Brock about beating the
Undertaker. However, since Stewart is a mere mortal, he’d like to have a
friend there when he does so. That friend is Mick Foley, who comes out to
stand by his friend.

However, there seems to be some confusion. See, Foley thought Stewart
wanted help interviewing Rock, not Brock. Stewart brings up Undertaker
destroying Foley in the Cell and how Foley shouldn’t be afraid of
anything. Foley: “THAT WAS SEVENTEEN YEARS AGO!” Foley has wrestled
around the world but never visited Suplex City and isn’t stating tonight
so Stewart is on his own. Jon says on with the show.

The opening video talks about every city having a story. This city’s
story is about making legends, which leads to your standard well done
videos hyping up the double main event.

Randy Orton vs. Sheamus

Well they got to open the previous pay per view with a just ok match so
maybe they can get all the way up to not bad here. The threat of an RKO
sends Sheamus outside in the first ten seconds, just like it did on
Smackdown. Sheamus gets on the announcers’ table to say the fans look
stupid, not him. Orton comes out and sweeps Sheamus’ leg to move things
along but Sheamus takes him down and drops a knee for two. Sheamus stomps



him down and asks if the fans are not entertained. Fans: “NO!”

We hit the chinlock on Orton, drawing out HOW YO DOIN and OLE chants from
the very vocal crowd. Randy fights to his feet and t-bones Sheamus out to
the floor for a big crash. Back in and Sheamus tries a quick Cloverleaf
but walks into a powerslam for two. Sheamus gets in a shot to the ribs
and heads up top, only to have Randy pull him down with the DDT. Again
the threat of an RKO sends Sheamus outside, but this time he’s able to
grab Orton for the ten forearms to the chest.

Sheamus tries the slingshot shoulder but Orton catches him in midair in
the RKO for a sweet counter. Since this match hasn’t dragged on long
enough though, Sheamus rolls outside to keep things going. With the RKO
not working well enough, Orton loads up the Punt, which almost never
works but neither does this match so why not try it anyway? Sheamus
catches him coming in with White Noise, followed by two Brogue Kicks for
the pin at 12:11.

Rating: C-. The wrestling was the best these two have ever done but
there’s one simple problem: I have no reason to care about any of this.
These guys have been feuding for weeks but they’re still here for reasons
I don’t get. Like, why is this feud continuing other than the script says
it should? That’s bad writing and a problem that WWE has far too often.
The main positive here: Sheamus won a big match completely clean. Now
enjoy losing until like, Survivor Series.

Some fans won a contest and got to do cool stuff.

Tag Team Titles: Prime Time Players vs. New Day vs. Lucha Dragons vs. Los
Matadores

The Prime Time Players are defending but New Day steals the show with
their rendition of Jay Z’s New York, complete with some lyrics about how
awful the rest of the teams are, unlike New day which rocks. One fall to
a finish and you can tag yourself in. New Day tries the old New Age
Outlaws play by tagging in both members (Kofi and Big E.) to pin each
other but the Dragons make the save.

The Dragons come in with some fast double teaming followed by Kalisto



kicking Big E. in the head over and over. It’s off to Darren vs. Kofi but
Big E. splashes Young to put him in trouble. This match is incredibly
fast paced so far. It’s Diego in to stay on Darren’s injured ribs but New
Day makes their rapid tags to stomp Young in the corner. Woods rants
about breakfast and the fans are behind New Day.

Kofi comes in for a chinlock to slow things down for the first time. It’s
off to Big E. for the abdominal stretch, as Cole suggests that Woods
tweet instead of talk. Cole: “He could use hashtag fatal four way.”
Woods: “BIG E. HAS THE MARKET CORNED ON TRICEP MEAT! YOU CAN’T EVEN GET A
HAMBURGER IN WWE!” As Woods keeps going about how entertaining this
beating is, Darren finally escapes for the tag to Titus, who cleans all
kinds of house.

Everything breaks down and Los Matadores are sent to the floor where
Fernando dropkicks Sin Cara out of the air. Woods shoves Fernando off the
top rope and faceplants Torito to a nice reaction from the fans. Darren
drops Woods onto the apron but Big E. spears Young back to the floor. The
Lucha Dragons’ double superplex to Diego is turned into a Tower of Doom
by Titus, but Kofi sneaks in with a blind tag. The Clash of the Titus
plants Fernando, but Big E. throws Titus outside so Kofi can pin Fernando
for the titles at 11:20. Big E.’s dancing celebration makes this even
better.

Rating: B-. I had a great time with this as they didn’t even try to keep
this as a regular match and made the whole thing insane. Woods stole the
show here though and sounded like a star. They’ve figured out the perfect
formula for these guys and the idea of New Day getting to brag about
being right is awesome. Good stuff here and the match that should have
opened the show.

Jon Stewart is in the back with Stephen Amell and Neville. Stewart is a
big fan but is really here for Undertaker, who passes by the three of
them, silencing all three.

Rusev vs. Dolph Ziggler

Lana left Rusev for Ziggler so Rusev injured Ziggler, triggering this
match. Also Rusev has Summer Rae in his corner, who is now dressing as



Lana. To counter, Lana is dressing like Ziggler. Got all that? Rusev
starts fast and stomps Ziggler down before choking on the ropes. He kicks
Dolph in the ribs and puts on a bearhug for a good while before the
swinging Rock Bottom plants him again. All Rusev so far.

Rusev gorilla presses him up but Ziggler counters into a DDT for a
breather. The Stinger Splash and neckbreaker get two for Dolph but Rusev
comes back with the spinwheel kick for the same. Rusev goes up top so
Ziggler can run the ropes into an X Factor. Ziggler tries a hurricanrana
but has to settle for two off a sunset flip. There’s the sleeper to slow
Rusev down but he’s quickly out, only to eat a Fameasser for a close two.

Rusev kicks him down again and puts on the Accolade but the girls get
into it, freaking Rusev out enough that he lets go. Ziggler rolls outside
but Rusev stops to stare at Lana, who gets decked by Summer. A quick
superkick knocks Ziggler onto the announcers’ table and it’s a double
countout at 12:00.

Rating: C. This was starting to cook before the lame draw ending. It’s a
very interesting case here: Rusev and Ziggler have decent chemistry and
Lana vs. Summer could be interesting, but Ziggler and Lana have some of
the worst chemistry I’ve ever seen. It’s just awful stuff and they drag
down every single scene they’re in together.

The guys keep fighting post match but Summer comes in, triggering a
catfight. This almost has to lead to a mixed tag.

We recap Stephen Amell/Neville vs. Stardust/King Barrett. Amell is an
actor who portrays the Green Arrow. Stardust has gone insane and thinks
he’s a supervillain while Neville is billed as a superhero. King Barrett
is thrown in there to make it a tag match and he has nothing better to
do. As strange as this sounds, it’s actually been very well done and
Amell looks like a great athlete.

Stardust/King Barrett vs. Neville/Stephen Amell

Amell comes out in his Arrow gear but is wrestling in shorts and boots.
Neville flips away from Barrett to start and it’s quickly off to
Stardust. He wants Amell and gets his wish, as Stephen springboards in



and lands right in front of Stardust. Stardust shoves him down so Amell
nips up and kicks him in the ribs. A hiptoss puts Stardust down again and
Amell shoots an invisible arrow.

Barrett comes in for a kick to the ribs though and Amell is in trouble.
Stardust comes back in but gets caught by an enziguri, finally allowing
the hot tag to Neville. Everything breaks down with Neville cleaning
house, including a middle rope Phoenix splash to Barrett, but Amell gets
the dive off the top to drop Barrett and Stardust. The Red Arrow puts
Barrett away at 7:37.

Rating: B+. That’s probably the best celebrity performance in the history
of wrestling. Amell looked more polished that a lot of indy guys I’ve
seen and was clearly having a blast out there. When his selling is
already better than a good chunk of your main roster, it might be a sign
that you need to make a few changes. I was very impressed here and Amell
was awesome. And before I get a million complaints, yes this is on a very
sliding scale.

Video on Summerslam week.

Intercontinental Title: Miz vs. Big Show vs. Ryback

Ryback is defending and this was supposed to happen last month, only to
have Ryback get injured. Miz bails to the floor to start but comes back
in when Ryback has Big Show in some trouble. Show suplexes both of them
down and hits a middle rope swanton (yes you read that right) on Ryback,
who Miz covers for two. Back up and Miz gets dropped, allowing Show to
chokeslam Ryback onto him for two. It’s Ryback up first with a
spinebuster and splash to Big Show.

The fans actually get into the FEED ME MORE chant and Ryback Shell Shocks
Big Show, before having to kick out of a Skull Crushing Finale. Miz gets
two on Show as well and then covers both guys for two more each, followed
by a third cover on each for one. I liked that. Show KO’s Ryback but Miz
breaks it up at two and gets his own near fall on Ryback. There’s a KO
Punch for Miz as well but Ryback shoves Show outside and steals the pin
at retain at 5:31. Cole: “Classic triple threat match!”



Rating: C-. Dang they’re flying through this show tonight. We’re through
five matches in just over an hour and a half and this match was the
fastest of all. They had an idea going here with the stolen pins but the
speed hurt it a bit. I’m very glad Ryback retained though as he’s
starting to make the title feel important and it would have been really
stupid to put it back on Miz or Show for another lame reign.

Stewart tries to talk to Lesnar but gets Paul Heyman instead. Jon talks
about being a wrestling fan and how people remember the person with the
Streak, not the person who broke it. He goes on about Heyman and Lesnar
giving the fans coal for Christmas instead of a puppy. Heyman: “Glory,
glory, BROCK LESNAR! I guess we couldn’t get David Letterman to host the
show.”

Bray Wyatt/Luke Harper vs. Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose

Ambrose and Harper get things going but everything breaks down in a hurry
with the Shield guys taking over and Dean running from announcers’ table
to table for a dive onto Bray. The Wyatts pop back up though with Harper
suicide diving onto Reigns, followed by a quick superkick over the
announcers’ table. Ambrose’ suicide dive is basically no sold and Harper
kicks him in the face to really take over.

Things settle down with the Wyatts taking over on Ambrose in the corner
with some loud chops. Ambrose gets tied up in the ropes so Bray can
suplex him to the floor ala Orton’s hanging DDT. Reigns is still down at
ringside. Dean crawls to the empty corner and realizes what’s going on.
JBL: “You’re all alone Gilligan.” The Wyatts take turns on Dean, who
finally clotheslines Wyatt down. Fans: “ROMAN’S SLEEPING!”

Reigns FINALLY gets on the apron for the hot tag and cleans house, only
to have the Superman Punch countered for a sitout powerbomb. Bray says he
has an idea but Roman backdrops out of whatever they had planned. It’s
back to Ambrose for a Doomsday Device for two on Harper. The Superman
Punch and a DoubleBomb plant Harper again, followed by Dirty Deeds to
Wyatt. Dean tags Roman back in for the spear and pin on Wyatt at 9:54.

Rating: C+. Well it was certainly energetic. I was buying into the tease
of a heel turn but it wouldn’t have made sense given that Reigns was



there when Dean finally got free for the hot tag. Also, it’s kind of nice
to not go with the turn when it seems the most obvious for a change. You
don’t have to force things in wrestling but WWE has fallen in love with
the idea.

We recap Rollins vs. Cena. The video has Cena narrating about how awesome
New York is before Rollins starts talking about the knee, setting up the
title for title match. They really started playing up Cena winning his
sixteenth title near as Summerslam got closer.

WWE World Title/US Title: John Cena vs. Seth Rollins

Rollins is World Champion and Cena is US Champion with both on the line.
Seth is all in white here. Cena grabs a headlock to start and the fans
are entirely behind Rollins. Back up and we get a “Ce-na Sucks!” chant,
followed by a Blockbuster from Seth. Three straight suicide dives make
Rollins an even bigger hero but he has to get to the ropes to block the
STF.

The Pedigree is countered and Cena totally misses the Springboard Stunner
to get the crowd even more riled up. Seth’s standing shooting star gets
two so he ties Cena in the Tree of Woe for a top rope double stomp. Back
up and a quick AA gets two for Cena before they slug it out. The Pedigree
is countered into a catapult, followed by a reverse powerbomb to give
John two.

Cena’s top rope Fameasser gets two more but Seth comes back with the
buckle bomb for the same. A frog splash of all things crushes Cena and
Rollins busts out an AA of his own for two more. Rollins takes his sweet
time following up and gets caught in the STF. Cena pulls him back to the
middle but has to fight out of the Pedigree, meaning it’s time for a
Figure Four on Rollins.

Seth turns it over to reverse the pressure and both guys are down. With
nothing else to do, Rollins superplexes him but rolls through into a
bonus falcon’s arrow. Back up and the AA connects on Seth but the referee
is knocked outside. Cena goes to check on him but gets hit with the knee
to the nose. Cue Jon Stewart with a chair (Stewart and Rollins feuded on
his show for months) but he hits Cena in the ribs, setting up a Pedigree



onto the chair for the pin at 19:27.

Rating: B+. Uh……well alright then. I’m not sure what to think about this
one but it’s nice to see Rollins getting a win in a big spot like this.
I’m fine with him holding the title a bit longer as there’s really no
reason to put it back on Cena just yet. The US Title could go a few
different ways now and that makes things more interesting. Good match
here, though I’m not sure what the point of the ending was.

Preview of upcoming WWE Network shows, including Edge and Christian on
the Stone Cold Podcast, plus Lesnar at another house show at Madison
Square Garden on October 3.

The pre-show panel talks as the fans thank Stewart.

We recap the Divas Revolution. Here’s the short version: one team wins,
the second team wins, then the third team wins. Nothing changes though
because this isn’t about being champion yet.

Team BAD vs. Team Bella vs. Team PCB

BAD: Naomi, Sasha Banks, Tamina

Bella: Nikki Bella, Brie Bella, Alicia Fox

PCB: Paige, Charlotte, Becky Lynch

This is an elimination match with one fall eliminating each team. Brie
and Becky start things off but it’s quickly off to Tamina to kick Becky
in the face. BAD takes turns on Becky with Sasha only getting a slam
before tagging back to Tamina. Everything breaks down and BAD hit flip
dives (Sasha’s barely connected) onto PCB on the floor in a scary looking
crash. The Bellas hit stereo suicide dives, which Cole incorrectly calls
new. Paige flips onto the entire pile and all nine are down. Back in and
Brie hits a quick Bella Buster for the pin on Tamina to get us down to
two.

Nikki Rack Attacks Becky for two but Paige makes the save, only to take
the Alabama Slam on the floor. Brie comes in for some YES Kicks and a
weak Daniel Bryan chant before it’s off to Fox as the match is finally in



a standard formula. We hit the double arm crank as the fans want
Charlotte. Instead they get Nikki snap suplexing Paige for two. Back to
Fox who eats a knee to the face, finally allowing the hot tag to
Charlotte.

Nikki has to break up the Figure Eight on Fox but Alicia pops back up for
a double big boot to put herself and Charlotte down again. Becky gets the
hot tag to slug it out with Brie, who misses the BRIE MODE dropkick. Yeah
it’s a dropkick this time. Lynch grabs a pumphandle slam for the pin on
Brie at 15:17.

Rating: C-. So yeah, as you might have expected, Sasha gets no time after
last night’s classic, the Bellas get to look dominant for most of the
match, and then Becky gets a quick bit of lip service for the pin. Maybe
now we can FINALLY get on with an actual story, but there’s a good chance
we have more Bella promos to sit through first.

Cesaro vs. Kevin Owens

Owens said Cesaro couldn’t beat Cena but Cesaro called Owens out on
quitting all his matches. Kevin starts fast and knocks Cesaro outside for
a flip dive, only to spend so much time yelling at Cole, allowing Cesaro
to connect with a corkscrew dive of his own. Owens is right back up
though and sends Cesaro into the barricade for a Cannonball.

A backsplash onto Cesaro’s back gets two and we hit the chinlock, which
is now just a regular chinlock because why should Owens be allowed to
make a spot fun? For some reason Owens thinks it’s a good idea to talk
trash so Cesaro powers up and fires off slaps and punches, followed by
the reverse Angle Slam for two. A gutwrench superplex gets two for Cesaro
but he can’t hit the Neutralizer. Because Owens is fat you see. Like,
fatter than Big Show fat. Even though Big Show weighs like 150lbs more,
Owens is fat so it means more.

Owens misses his springboard moonsault but gets two off a superkick. The
running uppercut sets up the Cesaro Swing into the Sharpshooter but Owens
makes the rope. Cesaro puts him up top, blocks the fisherman’s superplex,
and hits a great looking dropkick to stun Owens. He tries…..something,
but gets crotched and superplexed, setting up the Pop Up Powerbomb to



give Owens the pin at 14:21.

Rating: B-. This was the old “let two guys hit each other a lot” style
and it’s very nice to see Owens win another major match. Granted that
pretty much ends Cesaro’s match as he came in fresh against a banged up
Owens and still lost, but one of them had to lose here and I like Owens
winning better.

We recap Undertaker vs. Brock Lesnar. Brock broke the Streak last year at
Wrestlemania but his agent Paul Heyman wouldn’t shut up about it, which
angered Undertaker and made him attack Lesnar. That set up the rematch,
where for reasons I’ll never understand, WWE is trying to make Undertaker
a heel.

Brock Lesnar vs. Undertaker

Lesnar goes after Undertaker during the entrance (has anyone ever done
that?) but Undertaker fights him off and knocks Lesnar to the floor for
the opening bell. Back in and they slug it out with Undertaker getting
the better of it. Old School is caught in an F5 but Undertaker slips off
the back, only to be driven into the corner. There’s the first suplex but
Undertaker is able to send him into the buckle to block a second. Brock
might be busted open.

Snake Eyes into the big boot send Brock outside and Undertaker drops the
apron legdrop. They head back inside with Undertaker winning another
slugout. See, I can live with that as Undertaker has been billed as the
best pure striker for years. It’s not exactly HHH just throwing punches
and being fine against Brock. The chokeslam is countered into another
German and Undertaker is in trouble again.

They head outside where another chokeslam is countered into the F5
through the announcers’ table to knock Undertaker silly again. Undertaker
gets back in at nine and Brock just smiles at him. Brock: “I’ll kill
you.” Undertaker: “You’re going to have to.” Brock goes for him but walks
into a chokeslam. Tombstone gets two but Brock is up first and laughing
again. Undertaker sits up and they start punching each other in the face.

Brock remembers he knows submissions and puts on the Kimura but



Undertaker is in the ropes, meaning he can hit the Last Ride for another
two. Brock is up first for a second F5 and another near fall. Now Lesnar
is getting frustrated and the third F5 is still only good for two. That
gets it past the ending at Wrestlemania.

Undertaker suckers Brock into the Hell’s Gate but gets countered into
another Kimura with a bodyscissors. The bell rings but the referee says
he didn’t call for it. Heyman says Undertaker tapped and in the
distraction, Undertaker hits a low blow and puts on the Hell’s Gate but
Lesnar flips him off….and passes out to end this at 17:13.

Rating: B+. And now we get a third because trilogies are JUST SO FREAKING
COOL RIGHT??? This was a good old fashioned fight but I’m really not wild
on seeing Brock lose. We don’t need to see them fight again, but that’s
exactly what we’re going to get because that’s supposed to be epic.
Ignore the fact that Undertaker never beating Lesnar and the Streak will
be gone, but why not take away the two interesting things for the sake of
a TRILOGY right? Really fun brawl though and the match they were shooting
for last year in New Orleans.

Replays show that Undertaker did in fact tap out in the Kimura when the
bell rang, which was due to Lesnar’s shoulders being down for a count,
but the referee only got to one. Heyman declares Brock the winner by
submission to end the show.

Overall Rating: B-. I liked the show, but this is the problem with having
a four hour show the night after a two and a half hour show and the night
before a three hour show. I was worn out from hearing Cole and JBL talk
about stats and where Summerslam has been held over the years and how big
this year’s show was about an hour into this and it just never stopped.
That’s draining more than anything else and it’s not a good thing.

Now that being said, the show itself was indeed pretty good. This felt
like an old school Summerslam until the last match, with a lot of mini
feuds being blown off instead of doing anything major. There was more
than enough good wrestling to go around and they’re ready to go into the
fall as we get ready for Survivor Series and then Wrestlemania season.

Rollins retaining the title is a good idea as beating Cena is a big



stepping stone forward for him. The Stewart stuff I can live with as it
gives WWE some publicity, and they can set up some stuff off of the
ending as well. The other stories mean it’s time for some new stories
though and that’s the best thing that could happen right now. It’s a good
show, albeit not very memorable. As I said though, this just didn’t need
to be four hours and it really hurt things.

And remember: the first Wrestling Bundle ends at midnight
tonight so go check it out!

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/23/sunday-is-the-final-d
ay-for-wrestling-bundle-1/

Results

Sheamus b. Randy Orton – Brogue Kick

New Day b. Prime Time Players, Los Matadores and Lucha Dragons – Kingston
pinned Fernando after a Clash of the Titus

Rusev vs. Dolph Ziggler went to a double countout

Stephen Amell/Neville b. Stardust/King Barrett – Red Arrow to Barrett

Ryback b. Big Show and Miz – Ryback pinned Miz after a KO Punch from Big
Show

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose b. Luke Harper/Bray Wyatt – Spear to Wyatt

Seth Rollins b. John Cena – Pedigree onto a chair

Team PCB b. Team Bella and Team PCB – Pumphandle slam to Brie Bella

Kevin Owens b. Cesaro – Pop Up Powerbomb

Undertaker b. Brock Lesnar – Hell’s Gate

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/23/sunday-is-the-final-day-for-wrestling-bundle-1/
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/23/sunday-is-the-final-day-for-wrestling-bundle-1/


http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Summerslam  Count-Up  –  2014
(2015 Redo): Conquered
Summerslam 2014
Date: August 17, 2014
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 14,079
Commentators: Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield, Jerry Lawler

Time for a redo of a show with a main event billed as the Biggest Fight
of the Summer. The more I think of that line, the more I like it. The
main event here is Cena (subbing for the injured Bryan) defending against
Brock Lesnar, who is having his first match since breaking the Streak.
Interestingly enough, I don’t even remember another match from this card.
Let’s get to it.

I usually don’t say anything on the pre-show, but my goodness Renee Young
is stunning. I know you often hear about the Divas looking great, but she
is just beautiful, especially in a nice red dress here.

Pre-Show: Cesaro vs. Rob Van Dam

No real story here. Rob rolls out of a wristlock to start and we hit the
ECW chants. My goodness there’s other stuff to cheer over people. Cesaro
is sent to the floor and Rob slips a bit on his dive but still manages to
kick Cesaro down and hit Rolling Thunder on the outside. Back in and

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4
http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/22/summerslam-count-up-2014-2015-redo-conquered/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/22/summerslam-count-up-2014-2015-redo-conquered/


Cesaro simplifies stuff by just pummeling Van Dam in the corner before
throwing him down with the gutwrench suplex.

We take a break and come back with Cesaro holding a chinlock as the
announcers give us one final hype for Cena vs. Lesnar. Rob fights up for
a rolling cradle and the split legged moonsault for two, followed by a
superkick to put Cesaro back on the floor. This is Van Dam 101 here,
which was the biggest criticism he faced during this time. The Five Star
is broken up by a big uppercut but Rob is still able to block a
superplex.

That earns him another uppercut though because Cesaro is pesky like that.
Van Dam shoves him down again but Cesaro hits the third straight
uppercut, only to be shoved down yet again. Rob is finally able to
dive…..right into an uppercut of course. This time it’s Cesaro kicking
Rob in the face for two and frustration is setting in. Back up and Van
Dam hits his quick step over kick, followed by the Five Star for the pin
at 8:06.

Rating: C-. The uppercut sequence was nice but like I said, Van Dam was
just doing high spots here and nothing else. That was the case for most
of his 2014 run and that’s not really doing anything for him at this
point. Cesaro was just wandering around at this point, which makes his
Wrestlemania battle royal win feel like the biggest waste of a rub in
recent history, which is really covering a lot of ground.

In a sign of the times, Hulk Hogan is brought out to open the show. Well
to be fair it worked really well at Wrestlemania XXX so this isn’t the
worst idea in the world. He thinks it’s appropriate for Hollywood Hogan
to open the show here in Los Angeles and talks about how amazing
Summerslam really is. This turns into a commercial for the Network, all
while Hogan’s video is playing behind him. Hogan hits the catchphrase and
he’s out in less than three minutes. This was fine and got the crowd
fired up while also plugging something. Well done.

The opening video is in the theme of an old 1980s action movie trailer
(Follow the Buzzards Productions) with the usual previews for the main
events, but with everyone’s nickname instead of their actual name. I



really liked this as a movie geek and it holds up quite well a year
later.

It’s a shame that the curse of the standardized sets has hit Summerslam
as well. It’s the second biggest show of the year. Mix that stuff up
people.

Intercontinental Title: The Miz vs. Dolph Ziggler

Miz is defending and has the Hollywood star gimmick. I still really like
his work in this and still find him to be one of the better done
characters. Before the match, Miz talks about being real instead of CGI
and brags about how jealous you all should be of the moneymaker. Tonight
he’s going to make Ziggler the WWE version of the Lakers. Feeling out
process to start as the announcers talk about the Ice Bucket Challenge,
back when that was still a thing.

The threat of a superkick sends Miz bailing to the floor as we hear about
the Shawn Michaels vs. Rick Martel match from Summerslam 1992 where it
was agreed that neither would hit the other in the face. Back in and a
quick rollup gets two for Dolph but he gets whipped chest first into the
corner as Miz takes over. With his variety of stomps used up, Miz kicks
Dolph hard in the face before slapping on a chinlock.

The fans tell Miz that he can’t wrestle, but you could say the same thing
about Ziggler so it’s not really clear. Dolph punches him out of the air
and hits a Stinger Splash before a rollup gets two more. Now the
superkick connects with the moneymaker for two so we get the required
attempt at bailing, only to have Dolph baseball slide him down.

Somehow that earns Ziggler a Figure Four (because Miz needed a submission
hold and it’s always a good thing to pay tribute to Flair, who won SO
many major matches with that hold right?) but Dolph is in the ropes. His
leg is fine enough for a Fameasser but Miz pops to his feet for the Skull
Crushing Finale before he starts to sell. The kickout shocks Miz again
but he misses another running boot, allowing Dolph to score with the Zig
Zag for the pin and the title at 7:57.

Rating: C-. These two don’t have any kind of special chemistry but they



would fight each other for the better part of eternity because WWE
doesn’t know how to set up anything fresh more than once every few
months. Ziggler winning the title gave the fans a nice moment but there
was nothing to the match.

We recap the latest part of the RIVETING Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon
feud where Stephanie brought Daniel Bryan’s physical therapist to say she
and Bryan had an affair, leading to Brie slapping the therapist and
getting arrested, just as she had done to Stephanie a few weeks earlier.
The affair stuff was so hated that they dropped it pretty much the next
day.

Brie talks about doing a bunch of reflecting while she was in jail where
she thought about Stephanie torturing Nikki while Brie was gone, how she
insulted Bryan and how she paid the therapist to lie about an affair.
She’s going to take out the beast tonight because that’s best for
business. Oh dear I think I’m going to have something to say about this.

Divas Title: Paige vs. AJ Lee

Paige is challenging and they’ve been feuding for most of the summer with
AJ returning and winning the title, causing Paige to start imitating her
for reasons that still aren’t clear. They’re friends and enemies at the
same time (yes I know there’s a word that combines the two and no I won’t
use it) so Paige offers a handshake, only to have AJ rip some of her hair
out. AJ stays all aggressive (Heaven help me if I say the other word
about her) and sends Paige onto the announcers’ table, only to have Paige
come back with a knee to the ribs.

The champ gets dropped onto the barricade but Paige realizes she can’t
win the title via countout. Back in and we get Paige’s sexy crawl over AJ
before she pulls her own hair extensions out. Well no one ever accused
Paige of being normal. The chinlock on AJ goes nowhere and she’s able to
shove Paige off the top, though she’s nice enough to blow her a kiss
first.

A top rope clothesline to the floor drops Paige again. The Shining Wizard
gets two but Paige kicks her in the face, only to have the Paige Turner
countered into the Black Widow. Just like at the Raw after Wrestlemania



though, Paige powers out again and scores with the Rampaige for the pin
and the title.

Rating: C+. This was similar to the Divas version of Shawn Michaels vs.
Mr. Perfect back at Summerslam 1993 where they basically guaranteed a
classic but just had a good match instead. This was one of the last good
feuds before Nikki took over the title in a few months, which we’re
somehow still surviving nine months later. Lucky us.

Summerslam 2015 will be in New York/New Jersey. That would be slightly
changed to Brooklyn

Jack Swagger vs. Rusev

Speaking of things still going on later, these two are still having the
same match the following summer. This is also a flag match, meaning a
regular match with the winner getting their flag raised. Lana (rocking
the white suit here) and Zeb Colter (remember him?) are the seconds.
Before the match, Lana says that Hollywood is a great example of
everything wrong with America. In real life, there is no happy ending and
America is full of worthless cowards.

Swagger counters with members of the US Army Color Guard to present the
American flag. Rusev jumps Jack before the bell and the American flag
falls, which is a big sign of disrespect. Swagger counters into a Patriot
Lock as we’re still waiting on the bell. The referee breaks it up so Lana
orders Rusev to his feet. Now the bell rings and Jack goes after the leg
and ankle again.

Rusev bails to the floor so Swagger, showing some fire for a change,
follows him out with a hard clothesline. The Vader Bomb hits knees
though, which really should hurt the bad leg but why bother with logic?
Jack happens to have bad ribs coming in so Rusev has his own target now.
With the leg breaking down, Rusev opts for a bearhug, meaning he has to
stay on his feet anyway. Jack can’t belly to belly his way to freedom but
his second attempt works a bit better.

The Vader Bomb connects but hurts Jack’s ribs all over again. Rusev’s
superkick is caught in the Patriot Lock but Rusev is quickly out, only to



walk into a powerslam for two. The second superkick connects and the
Accolade (on one leg) goes on, only to be countered into the Patriot
Lock. Rusev kicks out of that as well, spinwheel kicks Jack down, and
Accolades him again for the knockout victory.

Rating: C. This is a tricky one to grade, as yet again, since these guys
have fought roughly a dozen times, I never once believed Rusev was in
trouble. That being said, they did a good job here of using the ankle
injury to try to add some drama. It’s a very difficult thing to do when
there is almost zero doubt as to who is winning, but they gave it a good
try.

The problem for these two is they’re still fighting on occasion and it
never gets any closer for Jack. That’s something WWE is really bad about:
they don’t understand that fans don’t want to see the same obvious match
over and over again but that’s what we get because there’s no one other
than Swagger (or Henry) to take these losses. Bring back unknown jobbers
or something, because they have about the same chance of winning and
would at least feel fresh for a change.

Rusev attacks Colter post match and the Russian flag comes down.

We recap Seth Rollins vs. Dean Ambrose, which is Dean’s first attempt for
revenge on Seth after Rollins broke up the Shield over the summer. Seth
ran a lot previously but tonight it’s time for a lumberjack match so Dean
can finally get his hands on him.

Seth Rollins vs. Dean Ambrose

Most of the lumberjacks were attacked by Rollins and the Shield at some
point in the last year and a half. Rollins is Mr. Money in the Bank here.
It’s a slugout as soon as they’re both in the ring with Dean taking over
and knocking Rolling outside. That goes as badly as you would expect for
Rollins so he goes back inside for something a bit safer: Ambrose ripping
at his nose. This time it’s Dean being sent outside for a beating but
some guys hold the attackers back.

Now it’s Rollins in control for a bit so Ambrose just punches him in the
face. He goes up top for no logical reason (to be fair he’s supposed to



be crazy) and gets caught in the Tree of Woe as Seth really takes over. A
chinlock doesn’t go very far as Dean is sent to the apron, only to suplex
Rollins over the top and out onto the lumberjacks in a big crash. The
whole thing turns into a war with Dean backdropping Rollins over the
barricade.

Dean dives onto the lumberjacks because he’s nuts and then down the
announcers’ tables to get to Rollins in the crowd. This is more like what
the match should have been and it’s about time they got to it. They fight
into the balcony as Kane comes down to tell the lumberjacks to do their
job. Bo Dallas stops Rollins from powerbombing Dean off the balcony so
Seth runs towards the entrance but gets caught by Stardust, Big E. and
the Usos.

Rollins is literally carried back to the ring but Dean is waiting on them
with a huge dive off the top. Back in and Dirty Deeds is countered but
Ambrose blasts him with the rebound lariat. NOW the crowd is way into
things and Dean curb stomps Seth, only to have Kane come in for the save.
The lumberjacks get in another fight because they all have anger
management issues. Dean dispatches the Wyatts but walks into a briefcase
shot to the face for the pin.

Rating: B-. This is one where your opinions may vary wildly and I’m not
going to put up much of an argument either way. There were only so many
ways that they mess with the idea to keep the lumberjack gimmick going
(which fit the story) while also being insane. Good, insane brawl here
and that’s what it needed to be.

We recap Chris Jericho vs. Bray Wyatt, which started because Bray decided
it was time and didn’t like Jericho calling himself a savior. Jericho
beat Wyatt clean at Battleground in a stupid decision so tonight the
Family is barred from ringside. I have no idea why they thought this
would make me interested in seeing it again but it’s better than another
gimmick match.

Bray Wyatt vs. Chris Jericho

The fireflies are still so cool looking. Bray goes right after him to
start and they’re quickly on the floor with Jericho stepping over Bray’s



hat. That’s polite of him. Jericho gets shoved to the floor as the
announcers start reading Tweets. I know the match isn’t the most
thrilling story in the world but come on. A running knee sends Jericho’s
head into the steps and Bray drives him into the post for good measure.

Back inside and we hit the chinlock, because no matter how insane or
unconventional someone is, they make sure to throw on a chinlock. Like
everyone has ever done, Jericho fights out with ease and gets one off an
enziguri. Jericho’s dropkick stops a charging Bray but he walks into the
release Rock Bottom for two. Sister Abigail is countered into the Walls
but Bray gets a rope (unlike in NXT where he tapped to the Walls years
ago).

Bray goes to the middle rope so Jericho can hurricanrana him back down
for a delayed two. I’m never a fan of people going up just so someone can
hit them with a move. It’s a stretch of the suspension of disbelief. Bray
spiders up and says that he can’t die because he is already dead. Jericho
breaks his code for two and Bray slides outside where he smacks Jericho
in the face, setting up Sister Abigail into the barricade. Back in and
another Sister Abigail is enough to give Bray the pin.

Rating: C-. I wasn’t really feeling this one as it’s a match that Bray
was supposed to win and then did. He was still trying to recover from the
huge blow of losing the feud to Cena and losing the first match to
Jericho really didn’t do him any favors. The match was nothing to see
either as Jericho was starting to run on fumes again here. This would
have been so much more effective if Jericho hadn’t won the first match.

Bray serenades us post match.

We recap Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon, which was a recap I needed
when I watched this show live as the whole thing was such a mess. So
Stephanie was all evil to Daniel Bryan, but Bryan is on the shelf with
his neck injury so the feud was transferred over to Brie, because Brie
and Bryan are totally the same thing.

Stephanie threatened to fire Brie but Brie quit first, leaving Stephanie
to torture Nikki by putting her in handicap matches against such
devastating forces as Alicia Fox, Rosa Mendes, Cameron and Eva Marie.



Yes, this was really supposed to be intimidating. Brie and Stephanie sued
each other over slapping each other because that’s what this feud needed.
Then Brie offered to drop the charges in exchange for a match with
Stephanie at Summerslam, because that’s how wrestling works.

Stephanie McMahon vs. Brie Bella

This is Stephanie’s first match in ten years and the announcers act like
it’s Bruno vs. Hogan. We immediately get to the point as Stephanie comes
out in something that looks like a superhero outfit with skin tight
leather that shows off every inch of her figure. Oh and of course she
throws the Four Horsewomen sign to Ronda Rousey and the other three women
whose names no one knows (in the front row when Rousey was just starting
to make noise as a big time star) because Stephanie is cool like that.

The announcers swoon over Stephanie like it’s Trish in 2000 and then give
Brie a polite response. That’s the match right there: Brie looks good
while Stephanie looks amazing and it’s entirely by design. Stephanie
shoves Brie against the ropes to start and blows her a kiss. Brie gets
back up and can barely do a lockup properly. Some shoulders in the corner
have Brie in more trouble as the announcers try to act like Brie is some
big physical threat while also pointing out that Stephanie has long legs.

The big slap is blocked though and the threat of a YES Lock sends
Stephanie outside, likely out of fear due to how bad Brie made the hold
look on Raw a few weeks back. Brie’s suicide dive is blocked by a forearm
to the face and it’s Stephanie in control again. Stephanie talks trash
and busts out a Hennig neck snap, drawing a YOU STILL GOT IT (shut up.
Stephanie never had it in the ring in the first place. Think before you
chant) and even more praise from the announcers.

Stephanie cranks on both arms as Brie has been on offense for all of
fifteen seconds so far. An evil look that would make Edge jealous looks
to set up….something, but Brie comes back with a Thesz press and the YES
Kicks in the corner. Well close enough to them as she can’t get the
timing right because the one spot that is going to get her a cheer is too
complicated for her.

The middle rope dropkick gets two on Stephanie and Brie follows up with



some of the absolute worst punches I have ever seen. I mean even Lita’s
horrible punches (go back and watch her matches. She’s one of the most
athletic women in wrestling history but she couldn’t throw a good punch
to save her life) look great compared to these. HHH comes out but Nikki
is here as well because those two are so equal. The Pedigree is countered
into whatever Brie calls her imitation of the YES Lock because that’s not
the hold her husband uses.

HHH pulls the referee out anyway, which shocks Cole for some reason. I
have no idea why Cole is switching sides so fast because he’s spent the
last ten minutes praising Stephanie. Brie baseball slides HHH and does
the YES chant, only to have Nikki come in….and turn on Brie because
that’s the least logical and worst idea they could go with for this
story. Stephanie Pedigrees Brie for the pin.

Rating: D+. Where do I even start with this one? First and foremost: Brie
Bella is a horrible wrestler. She’s a beautiful woman, she’s found the
right look for herself with the ripped tights and shirt tied around her
waist and she can clap on the floor, but she just does not have it in the
ring. Some of the stuff in here was Eva Marie level work with those
punches and the inability to do a lockup properly just being
unforgivable.

On top of that, this is the wrong story. After the months and months of
the Authority tormenting the Bellas, they win here in the end with Brie
getting squashed until a quick comeback at the end, only to have it all
taken away from her again so we can get to the Bella feud that no one
other than the Total Divas producers wanted to see. Nikki turning on Brie
would lead to the “I wish you died in the womb” nonsense that went on
forever and was then just dropped, but I spent a three months ranting
about that so I’ll cut myself off for now. Brie should have won here, no
matter how bad she looked in the ring.

That gets us to the final point: this match was ALL about Stephanie. Brie
was just the person in the ring to bounce off of her as Stephanie got to
look great (both mechanically and physically. I know she gets a lot of
flack, but Stephanie can rock some tight outfits) out there and even had
the crowd cheering for her. That praise was well deserved though as



Stephanie was as polished here as any Diva had been since probably Mickie
James but, as is always the case, Stephanie has to look great and can’t
get any comeuppance. In this case though, she deserves a lot of praise
because this was one heck of a performance.

Some fan won a contest and got to make a character called Mama’s Boy,
complete with some training. He even got to make an entrance at NXT, to
the Hurricane’s old theme song for some reason. Eh cute enough.

Randy Orton vs. Roman Reigns

This is due to Reigns costing Orton a title shot and Reigns’ first big
solo match. I like the blue trim on Reigns’ attire but it can be a bit
distracting. Orton goes right at him to start and is quickly headbutted
out to the floor. Some right hands and a clothesline put Orton outside
again but he sends Reigns into the steps and takes it back inside for a
chinlock. This isn’t exactly thrilling stuff so far. We hit the Garvin
Stomp followed by a nice top rope superplex for two. I love a good
superplex.

Back to the chinlock for a bit before Reigns counters into a rear naked
choke of all things. See, why doesn’t he do stuff like that more often
today? There’s more to life than clotheslines. Orton falls backwards to
escape and we’re right back to the chinlock. Orton isn’t exactly giving
Reigns much to work with here. The Samoan drop gives Roman a breather and
he jacks Randy’s jaw to set up the apron kick. Lawler: “Reigns kicked the
Kryptonite out of him!”

Orton whips him into the barricade to take over again though and drops
him onto the announcers’ table to keep Roman in trouble. Back in again
and Reigns punches his way back into it (shocking I know), followed by a
super Samoan drop for two more. The Superman Punch knocks Orton silly but
he counters the spear into one heck of a powerslam. That looked great.

The Orton DDT gets two but Reigns gets up for another Superman Punch,
only to dive into the RKO for a very near fall. Randy is livid so he
loads up the Punt, which is about the dumbest thing you can do against
someone who uses the spear for a finisher. Well that’s how it should have
ended but instead Reigns just moves away from the Punt and then the spear



is good for the pin.

Rating: B-. This was supposed to be a huge turning point for Reigns’
career but it came off as just an ok match with some good moments. The
first seven to eight minutes really dragged this down as the chinlocks
took the crowd out of things. Now to their credit, Orton and Reigns were
able to get them back later on but this needed some tweaks to really make
it work. It’s Reigns’ biggest win yet but it really wasn’t anything
great.

Long recap of John Cena vs. Brock Lesnar. The idea is Cena beat Lesnar
two and a half years ago when Lesnar returned, but since then Lesnar has
reached his full Beast Mode and is the unstoppable monster. Cena is
pretty clearly a fill in for the injured Daniel Bryan, who would have
made for a better story here. They really aren’t hiding the fact that
Lesnar is going to win the title here but you know Cena isn’t going down
without a fight.

WWE World Title: Brock Lesnar vs. John Cena

Cena is defending of course. They do the big staredown across the ring
before the bell and we get one of my favorite Cole lines: “It’s the
biggest fight of the summer.” I know that was the tagline going into this
match but I love his delivery there. Before we get started, awesome sign
in the crowd: “Cena wins, we logically discuss on Twitter.” Cena charges
right at him but gets taken down to the mat…..and the F5 connects at
thirty seconds. I actually screamed “NO WAY! NO WAY!” when I saw that for
the first time.

Lesnar shouts that Cena just had his one chance and I think everyone in
the building believes him. Cena looks totally out of it and we’re 90
seconds into this. The first release German suplex sends Cena flying and
the fans are just stunned. German #2 has Cena’s mouth hanging open and
the replay makes it look even worse. Cena wildly swings but only hits the
mat.

A quick drive into the corner and some shots to the ribs just annoy
Lesnar as he knees Cena to the mat and slaps on a chinlock so Cena can
remember what planet he’s on. More punches from Cena are stopped by a



knee as this is even more dominant than I remembered. Four more Germans
(six total, counting a snap that I didn’t mention) have Cena a crippled
mass in the middle of the ring. Lesnar drives even more knees into the
ribs and pulls Cena up so he can throw another German.

The referee FINALLY checks on Cena, who says he’ll have two eggs and
sausage. John goes flying off another German but elbows out of the next
and gets in some right hands and a clothesline, followed by an AA for
two. That seems like Cena’s last gasp though and he can’t follow up.
Lesnar does the Undertaker sit up…..and starts laughing. He tells Cena to
get out of the corner and bring it on while bouncing back and forth on
his feet. Cena charges and gets taken down and pounded in the head.

Cena can’t even move on the mat but tells the referee to let it keep
going. Lesnar is ticked off at Cena not quitting so he rolls four
straight German suplexes, earning what sounds like applause. He still
won’t quit, so there are three more rolling Germans. With Brock standing
over him, Cena sweeps the leg and puts on the STF but Brock rolls over
and just unloads on him with right hands. The F5 finally ends the
slaughter and gives Brock the title.

Rating: A+. This was hard to watch. Not hard in the WCW or TNA hard to
watch way, but in the “that’s enough, stop this before Cena dies” hard to
watch way. This was a complete squash that ran 16:14. In that span of
time, and this is being VERY generous at times, Cena was on offense for
1:22. That’s including the opening where they were grappling on the mat
and the time where Cena was trying to break Brock’s grip.

Above all else though, this match did what it was supposed to do, which
is make Brock Lesnar look like the biggest monster this side of Godzilla.
This wasn’t a technical masterpiece or anything, but the fact that it got
this kind of emotion out of me is doing something right. Outstanding
performance and Cena selling so well made it even better.

Cena is checked on and can’t move to end the show.

Overall Rating: C+. Something occurred to me as I was getting ready for
this show: I didn’t remember anything about it other than the main event.
I can tell you the main event for all of the big four shows and every In



Your House off the top of my head, but I had no idea that Orton and
Reigns had a match here. Looking back, it’s easy to see why. Other than
Lesnar vs. Cena, nothing on here is anything outside of the average
range. Almost all of the redo ratings are in the middle of the pack and
nothing else is memorable. It’s a watchable show, but totally
forgettable, which isn’t something you should say about Summerslam.

Ratings Comparison

Rob Van Dam vs. Cesaro

Original: C-

Redo: C-

Dolph Ziggler vs. The Miz

Original: C

Redo: C-

AJ Lee vs. Paige

Original: B-

Redo: C+

Jack Swagger vs. Rusev

Original: C+

Redo: C

Dean Ambrose vs. Seth Rollins

Original: B

Redo: B-

Bray Wyatt vs. Chris Jericho

Original: C



Redo: C-

Brie Bella vs. Stephanie McMahon

Original: C+

Redo: D+

Roman Reigns vs. Randy Orton

Original: C

Redo: B-

Brock Lesnar vs. John Cena

Original: A-

Redo: A+

Overall Rating

Original: A

Redo: C+

……what? I mean just…..what? That overall rating doesn’t even make bad
sense. Other than Brie vs. Stephanie and maybe Orton vs. Reigns, nothing
really changed drastically, but it went from great to above average? I
REALLY got into that Lesnar vs. Cena match the first time around. That
original rating actually made my eyes bug out when I read it to see what
I had originally given the show.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2014/08/17/summerslam-2014-on-the-a-list/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2014/08/17/summerslam-2014-on-the-a-list/
http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4


And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Finally, make sure to check out the Wrestling Bundle, which
wraps up Sunday August 23 at midnight EST. Here are the
details:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/16/the-wrestling-bundle/

Smackdown – August 20, 2015:
Go Home, Go Home, Go Home
Smackdown
Date:  August 20, 2015
Location: Resch Center Hall, Green Bay, Wisconsin
Commentators: Tom Phillips, Jerry Lawler, Jimmy Uso

It’s the final show before Summerslam, meaning it’s time to find out how
many times they can talk about Brock vs. Undertaker in about an hour and
a half. It’s going to be a mixture of matches getting the hype this week
as the main event is an eight man tag with three feuds being combined
into one match. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Ryback vs. Big Show

Non-title and yes they’re actually starting with a match for a change.
Ryback punches away to start but Show drops him with a clothesline. They
seem to be going with the “hit each other really hard” formula tonight.
Phillips starts listing off the odds for Sunday’s title match, because

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/16/the-wrestling-bundle/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/20/smackdown-august-20-2015-go-home-go-home-go-home/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/20/smackdown-august-20-2015-go-home-go-home-go-home/


the fans aren’t smart enough to divide by three. A side slam puts Ryback
down and Show hits the chinlock. Miz told Lawler the following sage
wisdom: “Size means nothing. The whale is an endangered species but the
ant is doing just fine.” That’s one of those bizarre statements that
works, which makes it even more disturbing.

Ryback fights up and just runs Big Show over, much to the announcers’
delight. Something like a spinebuster puts Show down again (to be fair,
he’s not the easiest guy to spinebust) but the Meat Hook is countered by
a spear for a close two. Show actually dropkicks him to the floor but
Ryback comes back with the Meat Hook to put them through that part of the
barricade they always go through when they go through part of the
barricade (Jimmy: “OH SNAP! OH SNAP!”). It’s a double countout at 4:14.

Rating: C+. They packed a lot into this and it’s fun to see someone like
Ryback muscle Big Show around. I know it’s been done a million times, but
it’s still an impressive display of strength. Also, well done on having
them go to a draw instead of having one of them lose. I’ve never been a
fan of having someone going into a title match losing, but that’s what
they did with Miz on Raw. Hopefully that doesn’t mean he gets the title
back though as Ryback is starting to put something together as champion.

It takes a bit to get everything cleaned up.

New Day vs. Los Matadores/El Torito

This is billed as a six being match because WWE is stupid that way. I
could watch New Day’s entrance for hours, especially the look on Kofi’s
face. Woods and Fernando get things going and Lawler is already making
his lame old man short person jokes. A quick splash sends Woods into the
corner for a tag to Kofi but Los Matadores double team him down with
Diego’s neckbreaker getting two.

Lawler says he went to see the Lucha Dragons’ new movie: Dragon Ball Z. I
would pay to see Lawler watch a Dragon Ball Z movie. The threat of Torito
sends New Day to the floor and we take a break. Back with Woods charging
into Diego’s elbow but making the tag off to Big E. Diego gets dropped
face first on the top turnbuckle for two and it’s rotating stomp time.



Woods hits his running basement dropkick in the corner before it’s off to
Kofi, who is sent face first into the post, allowing for the tag to
Torito. This is the big showdown with Woods (Lawler: “It’s deja moo!”)
and a rolling cradle gets two for the bull. Everything breaks down and
Big E. runs the full sized masked guys over, leaving us with E. vs.
Torito. A big backbreaker sets up the Warrior splash and Woods gets the
pin at 9:09.

Rating: D+. This is WWE in a nutshell: lame puns, a six being match, and
a full match built around a thirty second spot on Monday that no one
really cared about because it might make someone backstage laugh. At
least New Day won and we got the celebration after a watchable match, but
the story just killed this for me.

Someone gives Woods flowers and the celebration is on in full.

Here are Ziggler and Lana for a chat. Ziggler talks about how good it
feels to be back here…..with Lana. He’s been tired of spending six weeks
on the shelf, eating his dinners through a straw. Ziggler wanted to be
here to help Lana against Summer and Rusev, before he needed to find his
Lana (his words) and see if she was ok. The first thing she said to him
was they needed to crush those two. Ziggler: “THAT IS HOT!”

Lana thinks they make a great team because Ziggler always stands up for
what he believes in and she shoved Summer into a fish. Dolph says Lana
just wanted to prove how tough she was, which makes Lana giggle. Rusev
can have his pathetic wannabe but only Dolph gets the real thing.

Cue the Rusev flag, quickly followed by Rusev and Summer. Rusev promises
to crush Ziggler’s throat again and put him in the Accolade. Well that’s
certainly efficient. He’ll let go before Ziggler passes out though so
Dolph can see Summer crush Lana as well. That will be the end of his
comeback, but Dolph says the comeback doesn’t even start until Summerslam
when he kicks Rusev’s teeth down his throat and steals the real
girlfriend. Didn’t he do that already?

This is one of those feuds where the rationale seems to have been “well,
there’s nothing else for them to do”, which rarely makes for a good
story. Ziggler’s thinking makes sense (“What am I supposed to do? Turn



down the hot blonde trying to kiss me?”) but Lana feels so forced into
this story.

It really doesn’t help that she had to just sit around and wait for
Ziggler to come back from his movie as she’s lost all of her heat in this
story. Yeah remember like three months ago when you heard all those WE
WANT LANA chants? How long have those been gone? About as long as she’s
been with Ziggler I believe? At least it’s not a mixed tag though.

Here’s a good chunk of Cena and Rollins’ exchange from Raw.

Neville vs. Bo Dallas

Dallas takes him into the corner for an elbow to the jaw and driving some
knees into the back of the head. “BOLIEVE!” We hit the cravate on Neville
but he pops up, kicks Bo in the head and ends this with the Red Arrow at
1:54. Neville is getting into that 1995 Randy Savage mode of only hitting
one move, which isn’t a good sign for him going forward.

Stardust and Barrett pop up on screen and promise to win. Barrett: “On
Sunday, red and green turn black and blue!” Stardust: “Yeah. He’s going
to punch you!” Neville will be grounded by a royal Bullhammer so hail the
Cosmic King and Stardust.

Team Bella comes out for a triple threat but it’s time for a chat first.
Alicia introduces Nikki, who will hold the record in 26 days and
represents fearlessness. Has that slogan ever been explained? I mean,
what makes Nikki fearless? Nikki says she may be fearless but she has
doubts too. This past Monday was her toughest challenge to date and Sasha
didn’t disappoint. Maybe one day, Sasha will be an amazing Divas
Champion, but that day isn’t today. Well of course not because she hasn’t
gotten the record yet.

Nikki says that her title reign makes her the most powerful woman in
sports entertainment. Oh yeah Stephanie is getting involved in this after
Sunday. They’re proud of being part of what social media has dubbed the
Divas Revolution. Oh come on. I know WWE has decided that social media is
the greatest thing in the world but Cole has been calling it that name
for a month now.



Cue Team BAD with Naomi saying that the Bellas don’t speak for the entire
division and no one believes them. She advises them to not prepare a
victory speech for Summerslam, “because it’s not going to happen boo.”
Sasha talks some trash so Brie gives one of the worst deliveries I’ve
ever heard as she says Sasha calls herself the Boss, but there’s a much
better word for her that starts with a B. That line was clearly off a
script and Brie just butchered it. Like, Ed Leslie levels of bad
butchering.

Sasha brings up making Nikki tap on Raw (Nikki: “Still the champ!”) but
switches to Brie, who has ridden her injured husband’s coattails for
months now. Brie tells her to shove it instead of bank on it and violence
is teased but here’s Team PCB to intercede. Well Team CB at least as
Paige is at Tough Enough. Becky promises a lass kicking and we’re ready
to go.

Before we get to the match, let’s talk about why this was such a bad
segment at its core. Ignoring how bad some of the delivery was, you had
pretty much the entire Divas’ division out there (has Natalya been on TV
in the last month?) and none of them talked about wanting to be champion.

Nikki said Sasha might be champion one day, but I can’t remember the last
time anyone said they wanted a shot. It’s just about establishing which
team is dominant or whatever, because that’s all they’re allowed to fight
over right now. I can’t wait for next week when they can get back to
normal with some better stories, because this whole AJ record thing is
killing anything they had with the introduction of the new roster.

Becky Lynch vs. Brie Bella vs. Sasha Banks

Everyone goes after each other to start and it’s Becky left standing and
telling the others to come get her. We take a break thirty seconds into
the match of course because having a break after the promo wouldn’t have
made a bit of sense. Back with Brie doing a YES chant and kicking Sasha
in the head for two. The BRIE MODE running knees don’t appear to make
much contact but get two more on Lynch.

It’s Sasha’s turn now as she stacks the other two up in the corner for
the double knees. That always looks cool. Brie and Sasha clothesline each



other down and it’s Becky in to clean house with suplexes all around.
Sasha gets up on the apron but Brie rams Becky into her and grabs a
rollup with trunks for the pin at 7:21.

Rating: C+. Brie is an interesting case as she can range anywhere from
dreadful to passable on any given night. This was a good little match
after a promo that didn’t make a ton of sense when you started to think
of it. Thankfully we get to the serious stuff next week though so this is
one of the last messes we have to sit through.

Orton, Ambrose, Reigns and Cesaro all promise to win their matches on
Sunday.

Long video of Undertaker and Lesnar from Monday.

Randy Orton/Cesaro/Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose vs. Sheamus/Kevin Owens/Luke
Harper/Bray Wyatt

That’s quite the main event roster. Orton and Sheamus get things going
after about ten minutes of entrances. The threat of an RKO has Sheamus on
the floor after about twenty seconds and we’re already in a commercial.
Cut that out already! Back with Owens saying he wants Cesaro and getting
what he wants when Orton drags Kevin over to face him. A quick suplex
puts Kevin down and it’s off to Ambrose vs. Harper with the former
getting a very nice canned reaction. Dean drives him into the corner for
the same canned pop for Reigns.

Roman kicks Harper in the face but eats a forearm and it’s quickly off to
Bray. Back to Cesaro for the European uppercuts in the corner and it’s
off to Harper, who whips Cesaro into the ropes. Unfortunately Harper
thinks he’s wrestling a human as Cesaro flips over the ropes and lands on
the apron for a sunset flip. Everything almost breaks down but in what
might be a first, the referee actually holds things together.

The distraction lets Harper kick Cesaro in the face and the villains take
over. Bray gets in some shots and NOW Owens is willing to come in for the
Cannonball. Back from a second break with Cesaro getting caught in the
Regal Roll and a tag to Harper for a slingshot hilo of all things. Owens
and Wyatt alternate backsplashes for two and it’s off to a chinlock to



kill time. Cesaro does his best to fight out of the corner but walks into
the Irish Curse to stop him cold again. A dropkick finally gives Cesaro a
break and that invisible crowd pops up one more time.

The hot tag brings in Reigns who starts his variety of clotheslines. The
apron kick mixes things up a bit and it’s time for some Samoan drops.
See, why can’t he do things like that more often? A suplex or two won’t
kill him. Some double teaming from Wyatt and Sheamus puts Reigns down but
Sheamus takes too much time going after Ambrose, allowing the Superman
Punch to knock him silly.

Dean gets the next hot tag to run over Harper, as has been his custom
over the years. Wyatt gets knocked to the floor and Dean dives out onto
him, followed by throwing Harper outside for a suicide dive. The standing
elbow gets two on Harper with Owens diving on top for the save (Harper
was crushed) and it’s time for the parade of finishers, capped off with
Dirty Deeds for the pin on Harper at 19:22.

Rating: B. Take eight guys and let them get in there together for a solid
formula tag match and watch the good results come in. There isn’t much
else you can do to hype up this many matches on one show so this was
about all they could put together. Harper losing was probably the best
option as he’s just a minion whose job is to lose so Bray doesn’t have
to. I’m always a sucker for all the finishers in a row to end a match too
so good stuff.

The winners celebrate to end the show.

Overall Rating: B. This was a good, solid go home show for everything but
the two main events. Smackdown has really improved in recent weeks since
they started being the show where the midcard feuds get some spotlight.
Raw alternates between Cena vs. Rollins and Lesnar vs. Undertaker, so
it’s nice to see the other stuff get some attention too. Good show this
week and Summerslam looks solid.

Results

Big Show vs. Ryback went to a double countout



New Day b. Los Matadores/El Torito – Woods pinned Torito after a splash
from Big E.

Neville b. Bo Dallas – Red Arrow

Brie Bella b. Becky Lynch and Sasha Banks – Rollup to Lynch with a
handful of trunks

Roman Reigns/Dean Ambrose/Cesaro/Randy Orton b. Luke Harper/Bray
Wyatt/Kevin Owens/Sheamus – Dirty Deeds to Harper

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Finally, make sure to check out the Wrestling Bundle, which
wraps up Sunday August 23 at midnight EST. Here are the
details:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/08/16/the-wrestling-bundle/

Smackdown – August 13, 2015:
Two  Big  Guys  Hitting  Each
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Other
Smackdown
Date:  August 13, 2015
Location: Moda Center, Portland, Oregon
Commentators: Jerry Lawler, Jimmy Uso, Tom Phillips

With Summerslam closing in, there’s little more than window dressing to
go. John Cena is officially in the main event as confirmed on Tough
Enough, meaning we’re going to be getting that title for title match
against Seth Rollins. Smackdown is getting harder and harder to predict,
but Summerslam could use some more midcard buildup. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s Seth Rollins to open things up as we look at the end of his match
with Randy Orton on Monday and the near cash-in from Sheamus. The champ
thinks we need to settle down a bit because we all live very fast paced
lives. We’re getting to see something like Babe Ruth hitting 1,000 home
runs or Michael Jordan winning 20 MVPs or the Rolling Stones and the
Beatles reaching levels of genius never before seen.

We’re getting to see…..Seth Rollins at the top of his game. We’ve been
seeing Rollins escape Randy Orton, bring Neville back to earth, and break
Cena’s nose into a million pieces. Someday the fans here will be telling
their grandchildren that they saw Seth Rollins in his prime.

However, people like John Cena don’t get it, and we see a clip from Tough
Enough of Cena, now with a nose resembling a human’s, confirming that
he’ll be in the ring at Summerslam (complete with Daniel Bryan leading a
YES chant). The champ would like to have Cena at Raw this week, so he can
see what it’s like to fail. Orton failed, Lesnar failed, Neville
failed…..and here’s Neville, now with his own shirt, to interrupt.

Rollins asks if Neville has a kitten up a tree to rescue. Neville thinks
it’s going to take a superhero to shut Rollins up. Seth has left out a
lot of details, such as the fact that he lost to Cena in the broken nose
match, or Orton preventing the cash-in on Monday. Or maybe Rollins not
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being able to kick out of the Red Arrow. Rollins thinks Neville is less
of a superhero and more like a Mouseketeer with a Napoleon Complex.

Neville accuses Rollins of going on and on so here’s Cesaro to assist in
the shutting up process. The WWE Universe, including the Cesaro Section,
is sick of it. So is Kevin Owens, who attacks Cesaro from behind as
Rollins lays Neville out with the buckle bomb. I think you know what’s
coming.

Charlotte vs. Naomi

Becky is with Charlotte but the rest of Team BAD is here as well. An
early WOO get Charlotte a slap in the face but Charlotte gets in a shot
of her own. We get a clarification on Sunday’s match: it’s basically a
three way elimination match and one fall per team, not individual Divas.
So much for that being fun. Naomi shoves Charlotte into the corner and we
take a break.

Back with Charlotte fighting out of a chinlock, only to get crotched
(just go with it) down and put right back in the chinlock. A nice
dropkick and split legged legdrop get two on Charlotte and there’s
chinlock number three. Charlotte’s rollup doesn’t work very well so Naomi
kicks her in the face. She takes her rollups seriously. Some chops from
Charlotte set up a spear for two before she throws Naomi onto Sasha and
Tamina. Back inside and the Figure Eight makes Naomi tap at 8:30.

Rating: C-. This was one of the weaker efforts in the new Divas era but
it wasn’t terrible. Like I’ve said roughly every week since the thing
started, there’s no reason for these random matches to be taking place if
there’s nothing to fight over. At this point they’re all just standing
around as Nikki gets closer to the record, which really doesn’t do
anything for anyone.

Video on Stephen Amell on Raw, setting up Amell/Neville vs. King
Barrett/Stardust at Summerslam. Amell looks to be one of the best
celebrities they’ve had, but I’m skeptical about the match. If nothing
else, I have no reason to want to see Barrett after his loss this past
week. If only there was, I don’t know, ANYONE ELSE who could have taken
that loss.



Here’s Ryback with something to say. After some clips of him destroying
various people on MizTV and posing with Daniel Bryan Monday, Ryback says
the Big Guy is back. Well that clears up a few questions, such as who is
the guy, who happens to be big, in the ring. The night he won the
Intercontinental Title was the greatest night of his career because he
finally achieved one of his goals.

Then he had a horrible staph infection (complete with a picture), but he
shell shocked that too and came out here to Portland. While he was at
home, he heard a lot of calls for him to forfeit the title, but all the
positive messages and get well wishes made him want to come back even
more. It’s feeding time at Summerslam and Big Show and Miz could make
quite a good meal. No one interrupts here and as usual, Ryback does well
with his mic time. From reports I’ve found, Bo Dallas came out and asked
to be added to the title match but got laid out. I guess that was cut for
whatever reason.

Here are the Wyatts with something to say. Harper says he was born evil
and wants to know our excuses. Bray talks about Harper having an evil
stare and tonight it’s set on Roman Reigns. Wyatt is going to bring his
brother for the family war at Summerslam, but here’s Ambrose to cut him
off. Why don’t more people do that? Dean doesn’t have anything to say
because he just wants to watch Reigns punch faces.

Roman Reigns vs. Luke Harper

Roman starts slugging away with right hands (Dean must be happy) and a
clothesline knocks Luke to the floor for a break. Back with Harper
getting in some big shots of his own until Reigns just muscles him over
like a Samoan Superman. Harper comes back with something like a Michinoku
Driver for two before just standing on Reigns’ head. A catapult into the
middle rope gets two more for Luke as we’re firmly in the power brawl
stage.

There’s a chinlock but Dean offers advice: “MOVE BABY!” The Gator Roll
takes us to another chinlock before Reigns fights up and sends a charging
Harper into the post. Reigns wins a slugout but eats a dropkick, which
surprised Lawler, even though Luke has done it multiple times. Then again



I don’t remember him doing it on Smackdown that often so maybe Jerry
doesn’t see it.

Roman drops Harper back first onto the apron and hits the apron boot,
drawing over Dean and Bray for a staredown. The fight breaks out on the
floor but Harper takes Reigns’ head off to put both guys down. Another
slugout goes to Roman until the referee pulls him off, allowing Harper to
nail a superkick for a close two. The Superman Punch connects but Bray
comes in for the DQ at 12:07.

Rating: B. That might be high but I had a really good time with this. It
was two big power guys just beating the tar out of each other and making
each shot sound harder than the previous one. The ending brings it down a
bit but I’d rather have that than either guy taking another fall this
close to Summerslam.

It’s a huge brawl post match with the Wyatts being knocked into the
crowd. Uso getting all hyped up is perfect here.

Sheamus doesn’t want to talk about Monday night because people are tired
of the same things over and over again. He was about to give them what
they craved on Monday but Orton ruined everything. It was almost time for
the age of the warriors but Orton knew he couldn’t hang in that world so
he broke it up like he was in a Terminator movie. Well on Monday, Sheamus
will be back to Brogue Kick Orton until he’s ground into dirt and erased
from existence. Then it’ll be just him and Rollins, when the future is
just a Brogue Kick away. I liked this as Sheamus had a theme and stuck
with it to keep things grounded for a change.

Neville and Cesaro talk strategy. Or maybe they swap banana bread
recipes. The volume is off so I can’t tell.

New Day vs. Prime Time Players

Non-title and Kofi is on the floor for a change. An inset promo from the
Players say they’re the big deal in the division because they have these
titles. Darren: “Like an afro! Big round hair!” Big E. powers Titus down
to start but that’s fine with O’Neil who picks E. up and throws him to
the mat. Titus gets tossed to the floor so Kofi can get in a cheap shot,



setting up the revolving stomps. That’s such a simple yet effective spot.
A running dropkick from Woods takes us to a break.

We come back with Titus in E.’s abdominal stretch but O’Neil quickly
fights out and it’s off to Young to clean house. The belly to back on the
apron (as stolen by Reigns earlier in the night) drops Woods but E.
breaks up the Gut Check. New Day goes to leave but Los Matadores and the
Lucha Dragons cut off the escape route. E. gets dropped and it’s Woods
all alone with the champs, setting up a quick Gut Check for the pin at
8:27.

Rating: C-. Nothing great here but my goodness I hope they haven’t put
New Day on the bullet proof list. They barely ever win a big match
anymore (no beating Los Matadores isn’t big) and just stay over because
of how awesome they are at talking. I’m really hoping they get better
treatment than that because they’ve worked hard enough to deserve it.

Dancing ensues post match.

We get the long video from Raw on Undertaker vs. Lesnar.

Cesaro/Neville vs. Seth Rollins/Kevin Owens

Cesaro starts with the champ and holds him in the air for a delayed
vertical suplex. He holds him up so long that Neville can take Owens
down, followed by a quick splash as we take a break. Back with Owens
holding Neville in a chinlock, which unfortunately has lost a lot of the
spark Owens had put into it. I’m sure it’s just because he’s overweight
though and has nothing to do with his push being stopped cold.

It’s back to Rollins for a chinlock of his own but Neville grabs a
jawbreaker to escape. Not that it matters as Owens comes back in for
another chinlock as this is already getting dull. Another jawbreaker gets
Neville out again but Rollins knocks Cesaro off the apron to break up a
tag. The Cannonball gets two on Neville but he finally flips over for the
tag in a nice move. Cesaro comes in and starts cleaning house with the
running uppercuts to Rollins, totally rocking the champ.

Seth gets launched to the floor and both good guys hit suicide dives to



take everyone out. Another running uppercut knocks Rollins onto the
announcers’ table and Cesaro gets two off a high cross body back inside.
Owens comes back in and is promptly thrown to the floor again, but the
distraction sets up the Buckle Bomb from Seth. The Pedigree is countered
into the Sharpshooter though and Seth is dragged back to the middle of
the ring. Owens comes in for the save again and has to fight off a Swing,
allowing Rollins to grab a rollup with a handful of trunks for the pin at
11:46.

Rating: C+. Once they got past the never ending chinlocks (because people
who look like Owens aren’t allowed to be exciting in the ring. They tried
it a few times against Cena but they got too close to great matches with
someone who doesn’t look like they were carved out of stone and WWE
doesn’t know how to handle that), this turned into the fun tag match they
were shooting for. At least Cesaro got pinned with cheating and by
someone higher up than him, but he needs to actually win something soon.

Seth bails so Owens gets slammed down, setting up the Red Arrow to end
the show.

Overall Rating: C+. There was enough good stuff on this show to make it
work but it had too much filler. Two long videos really shouldn’t be
necessary on a two hour show, especially when it only had four matches.
Still though, fun stuff this week and a good building show for
Summerslam, which is all Smackdown needs to be for now.

Results

Charlotte b. Naomi – Figure Eight

Roman Reigns b. Luke Harper via DQ when Bray Wyatt interfered

Prime Time Players b. New Day – Gut Check to Woods

Kevin Owens/Seth Rollins b. Cesaro/Neville – Rollup with a handful of
trunks

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon



for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Monday Night Raw – August 10,
2015:  Wet  Hot  American
Summerslam Build
Monday Night Raw
Date: August 10, 2015
Location: Xfinity Arena, Everett, Washington
Commentators: Michael Cole, John Bradshaw Layfield, Byron Saxton

We have less than two weeks before Summerslam and the question at the
moment is whether or not John Cena is going to be able to defend his US
Title in the main event against World Champion Seth Rollins due to his
recently broken nose. The majority of the card is set already so the next
few shows are just going to be about firming up the existing programs.
Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s Rollins to open the show, complete with another video of the knee
to the nose. Rollins is still wondering where Cena is, as he issued his
challenge for Summerslam last week but there hasn’t been a reply yet.
Where has Cena been? Jamming on the new Dr. Dre album and contemplating
reigniting his rap “career?” Cena is straight out of action, not straight
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out of Compton.

Rollins doesn’t understand why he hasn’t heard from Cena as John is
scheduled for Tough Enough tomorrow. If he can be on that show, it makes
Seth think that Cena is cowering from the champ. Rollins gets word that
Cena is here but it’s via satellite. We get a picture of Cena with only
his mouth moving out of a late night talk show sketch.

“Cena”, in Rollins’ voice, says Yabba Dabba Doo and says he’s going to
Tough Enough to apply for a new job. It’s gone from Hustle, Loyalty and
Respect to surgery, recovery and rehab. Cena is giving up because his
nose was so destroyed and there’s no way he can beat Rollins and because
he looks like he got a nose job from Picasso.

Seth talks about last week’s WWE World Title Open Challenge but here’s
Cesaro to interrupt. Cesaro doesn’t like hearing Rollins going on and on
and on and on, but he does like hearing about another Open Challenge.
Rollins says not so fast because Cesaro hasn’t earned it, but here’s
Kevin Owens to interrupt as well.

Kevin says Cesaro believes in himself because of a bunch of CESARO
SECTION signs, but why should either of these two have any say when
neither of them can beat John Cena? Cena beat Rollins a few weeks back
but Owens pinned Cena, so he should get the shot. Now it’s Rollins coming
out to make fun of Owens’ gut and Cesaro’s glasses but Rollins says Tom
Brady has a better chance of getting a free meal in Seattle than any of
them do of getting a title shot tonight, so they can all get out of here.

This brings out HHH, who didn’t like Rollins saying he doesn’t care what
the Authority thinks. The doctors have told him that Cena is 50/50 for
Summerslam, so Rollins might need a backup opponent. Therefore, tonight
there’s going to be a triple threat match with Cesaro vs. Orton vs.
Owens, and the winner gets a title shot against Rollins TONIGHT. There
were some funny lines in here, which makes me think the WWE writers had
nothing to do with it. This also ran too long, which isn’t surprising as
they could have cut this WAY down.

Team BAD vs. Team Bella



PCB (their new name after an adult site had already taken Submission
Sorority. You can’t make that stuff up) is on commentary. In an inset
interview, Team BAD debuts the term Belladashians and I want to reach for
a gun. Naomi elbows Fox in the face to start but it’s off to Nikki for
two off a back elbow. BAD takes over on the champ though with Naomi doing
her corner wiggle, earning her a spinebuster from Nikki for two. Nikki’s
spinning kick out of the corner drops Naomi again and we take a break.

Back with Sasha getting two on Nikki as PCB laughs at the idea of the
Bellas starting the Divas Revolution. Nikki finally gets free and makes
the hot tag to Brie, who is as over as she’s ever been since it’s her
husband’s home territory. Brie cleans house as everything breaks down but
Tamina gets in a few good shots. The superkick is loaded up but Brie gets
a HORRIBLE looking rollup for the pin on Tamina at 9:00. Come on, it’s a
ROLLUP. How can you not do that properly?

Rating: C. This was fine for the most part but the ending sequence was a
letdown. I like the idea of putting Brie in there where she’s going to be
popular, but I’m getting really tired of the Bellas not knowing if
they’re faces or heels from one week to another. You can’t have their
personalities on Total Divas and then expect people to cheer for them on
Raw. Well at least you can’t if you have the slightest bit of
intelligence about you.

Everyone brawls post match and the Bellas and Fox are knocked to the
floor, leaving everyone else to have a staredown. So much for winning
meaning anything.

Stephen Amell is here.

New Day vs. Los Matadores

Kofi’s grin as he skips to the ring is greatness. New Day takes over
early on and we hit the rotating stomps on Diego in the corner as Woods
plays cheerleader on the floor. Big E. slams Diego down for two but he
misses a charge into the post. The tag brings in Fernando to speed things
up with some weird shouting and a springboard flip dive to take Kofi
down. Woods gets Kofi out of the way of a charge but Torito takes him
over with a hurricanrana. The Midnight Hour is enough to put Fernando



away at 4:01.

Rating: D+. It’s just a squash but it’s nice to get the Matadores out of
the running for the title shot. I don’t think anyone would have bought
them in there and it never would have worked. I’m really hoping we aren’t
stuck with New Day vs. Prime Time Players again but adding another team
or two would spruce things right up.

Post break New Day is dancing and singing in the back when Renee Young
comes in and says it’s New Day vs. the Prime Time Players vs. Los
Matadores vs. Lucha Dragons. New Day thinks we should just add Doom, Men
on a Mission and Harlem Heat but then decide that a four way is fine.
Renee even joins in on the clapping. I’m very glad WWE has basically said
Los Matadores losing there meant nothing as they’re instantly in the
title match anyway. Why do we watch these TV matches again?

HHH gives Rollins a pep talk. It’s a wonder that Rollins isn’t sitting on
his daddy’s knee for this one.

We recap Reigns issuing a challenge on Smackdown for himself/Ambrose vs.
Wyatt/Harper at Summerslam, which was accepted at the end of the show.
Take note, as this is one of the only times all year that something
actually happens on Summerslam.

Cesaro vs. Randy Orton vs. Kevin Owens

No one gets an entrance as they’re all in the ring when we come back from
a break. Owens gets double teamed to start so he bails to the floor,
leaving Orton to roll Cesaro up for a fast two. Cesaro can’t swing Owens
so he gets two off a double stomp instead. Orton pops back up for a pair
of t-bone suplexes but Owens is able to post Cesaro and snap Orton’s
throat across the top rope.

A backsplash gets two on Randy as this is very fast paced so far. The
fans are behind Kevin as he hammers Orton down in the corner. Cesaro
comes back in and Orton is sent to the floor. That’s fine with Owens who
knocks Cesaro outside with him, only to have Orton drop Cesaro back first
onto the barricade. Owens drops Cesaro onto the barricade as well but
Orton sends Kevin into it so he won’t feel left out.



All three get back in with Owens busting out a string of European
uppercuts, only to walk into Orton’s backbreaker. Cesaro high cross
bodies Orton for two more but he has to counter the RKO into a Crossface.
Randy grabs a rope but it doesn’t count in a triple threat because it’s
No DQ, so Orton crawls to the floor for the break. Owens knocks Cesaro to
the floor and hits a flip dive to take both guys out as we take a break,
with Cesaro holding his knee.

Back with Cesaro on his feet in the corner but getting sent into the
buckle for the Cannonball to give Owens another near fall. Owens goes up
top but has to fight off a superplex. That’s fine for one person, but
Orton and Cesaro are easily able to double superplex him down in a cool
looking visual. It’s Cesaro covering for two but Orton will have none of
that.

They slug it out instead and Randy gets swung, setting up the
Sharpshooter. Cesaro lets go because of Owens, but the Swing is kicked
away, sending Cesaro into Orton. Randy is fine enough to powerslam Owens
though, sending both guys to the apron for a double Orton DDT.

Cesaro breaks up the RKO and hits a nice dive to take Owens out, followed
by a springboard twisting European uppercut for two. That was one heck of
a sequence. Cesaro takes Owens up to but gets shoved down, only to put
his knees up to block the Swanton. A superkick takes Cesaro’s head off
but it’s an RKO to block the Pop Up Powerbomb. Cesaro eats an RKO as
well, giving Orton the pin and the title shot at 18:15.

Rating: B+. Yeah Orton won, but if Cesaro won here and lost to Rollins
tonight, people would have complained about Cesaro getting pinned. On the
other hand, if Owens won here and lost to Rollins tonight, people would
have complained about Owens getting pinned. Now on the third hand (find a
friend who will lend you a hand), Orton can win and then lose to Rollins
and people will only complain about it being Orton in the main event slot
again, as it was pretty clear he would be when he came out for the
opening segment. Really good match of course, as you would expect with
those three in there.

Ambrose said he didn’t have a friend growing up, but it’s nice to have



one now so he can get bailed out of jail in Laredo. Reigns thinks Wyatt
wouldn’t do anything for Harper because they’re not family. Ambrose knows
how Reigns likes his coffee, water and beer, which is proof that they’re
brothers. Believe that.

We get quick thoughts from various legends and wrestlers about the
history of Undertaker and how amazing the Streak really was. Heyman wants
to hear about the myth of Brock Lesnar, which leads to a variety of
people talking about how unique Brock’s skills really are and how you can
only hope to survive instead of defeating him.

We see some clips of the Streak ending and people talk about what a shock
it was. Heyman’s look of astonishment when the pin actually happened was
perfect. Then fifteen months later Undertaker interrupted Brock squashing
Rollins at Battleground and a huge brawl ensued the next night on Raw.
The talking heads are split on their pick for Summerslam. This was every
“they’re both so awesome” segment you’ve ever seen.

Undertaker and Lesnar will both be here next week, in Brock’s hometown of
Minneapolis.

Dean Ambrose vs. Luke Harper

Reigns and Wyatt are at ringside. Ambrose slugs away at Harper to start
as I think we get a SEA-HAWKS chant early on. A big side slam plants Dean
for two but he low bridges Harper to the floor for a running standing
elbow from the apron as we take an early break. Back with Harper Gator
Rollins Harper and putting on a chinlock. Wyatt has taken Byron’s chair
so Byron is left standing. Fans: “SIT DOWN BYRON!”

Ambrose fights out of a chinlock and scores with a tornado DDT but Dirty
Deeds is countered. The fight spills outside with Dean blasting Wyatt
over the table and heading back inside for the rebound clothesline on
Harper. Reigns intercepts Bray before he can interfere but eats a
superkick from Harper. That earns Harper a suicide dive from Ambrose but
Dean gets crotched back inside. The discus clothesline puts Dean away at
9:35.

Rating: C. I liked this more than I would have expected to given how many



times we’ve seen them fight. The tag match at Summerslam should be fun,
but it doesn’t quite feel like a huge match. It’s still not really clear
why Wyatt hates Reigns, but at least there’s enough of a backstory there
to warrant another match.

It’s time for MizTV, but first of all Miz has to rip on Amell, saying
that once Stardust runs through him, call Miz up for some rebranding and
acting lessons. Tonight’s guest is Daniel Bryan and it take a bit for the
chants to wear down. Miz asks for quiet so the chants get even louder.
Bryan, in a funny timid voice: “Miz wants you to shut up so you better be
quiet!”

Bryan finally gets a chance to speak and says he isn’t just here to be on
MizTV. Of course he wasn’t going to miss Raw in Washington and it’s time
for that SEA-HAWKS chant again. Miz reminds the people that he’s a
Cleveland Browns fan (that explains so much) before bringing up mentoring
Bryan on the first season of NXT. Bryan mocks Miz’s Hollywood career and
wardrobe, but thinks that his own accomplishments are due to hard work
and all the fans around the world. Miz asks about Bryan’s medical status,
which is still not great. That brings Bryan to his new book, which is a
New York Times bestseller, and Tough Enough.

Miz goes on to Ryback and the Intercontinental Title, which should be
awarded to Miz after all this waiting. Cue Big Show to call Miz a cross
dressing Jedi manure spreader. The fans tell Big Show to retire but he
says find someone to retire him. This brings out the returning Ryback so
Miz bails, but Bryan throws him back inside to meet the monsters. Ryback
cleans house and poses with Bryan to end things.

Video on Charlotte.

It’s a three team Divas elimination tag at Summerslam.

Mark Henry vs. Rusev

Lana is on commentary and confirms that Dolph will be back after
Summerslam. Summer quickly gets on the apron for a distraction but Lana
pulls her down. That’s fine with Rusev who superkicks Henry down, only to
have both girls come in for the no contest at 1:07.



Summer puts Lana in the Accolade and a Rusev flag falls.

We recap Neville vs. Stardust over the last week.

Neville vs. King Barrett

Neville starts fast, kicks Barrett in the head and scores with the Red
Arrow for the pin at 1:20. Total and complete squash because that’s what
Barrett does.

Stardust comes in to lay Neville out but stops for a staredown with
Amell. He knocks Amell’s hat off and Stephen jumps the railing, jumps to
the apron and jumps over the top rope to tackle Stardust in a pretty
impressive athletic display. Security quickly breaks it up.

After a break HHH yells at Amell, but Stephen wants a tag match at
Summerslam. HHH laughs the idea off, but Amell shouts him down and offers
to sign any waivers he has to sign. Ever the genius, HHH agrees to a tag
match between Wade Barrett (yes Wade)/Stardust vs. Amell/Neville at
Summerslam. HHH: “Don’t bring a stunt man.”

Sheamus doesn’t care if Rollins or Orton wins tonight because he might
just cash in on either of them.

WWE World Title: Randy Orton vs. Seth Rollins

Rollins is defending and stalls on the floor early on. The champ comes in
and the threat of an RKO sends him bailing to the floor as we go to the
final commercial. Back with Rollins holding a chinlock before Orton makes
a comeback with clotheslines and the powerslam for two. That’s enough for
Seth as he goes outside to get the belt, only to eat another clothesline
from Orton. He drops Rollins on the announcers’ table before they head
back inside where Seth nails the low superkick.

The champ gets crotched on top and superplexed down for two. Orton can’t
follow up but is able to counter the Pedigree, only to have his DDT
countered. Rollins his one of his own and teases the RKO but settles for
another failed Pedigree attempt. Orton backdrops him to the apron for the
springboard knee but Seth dives into the RKO (in one of those spots where
he was clearly just diving that way so he could dive into the move),



drawing in Sheamus for the DQ at 13:38.

Rating: C+. Yeah fine. I think we all knew this was the ending and there
was nothing wrong with that as they weren’t going to change the title
just two weeks before Summerslam. Good enough match though as these two
have chemistry, but they need to get off this Sheamus vs. Orton stuff
already because it’s really not interesting.

Post match Sheamus Brogue Kicks Rollins and goes to cash in but eats the
RKO to end the show.

Overall Rating: B-. Not a great show this week but they moved things
forward going into Summerslam and that’s all that mattered. I’m digging
the idea of the title being defended on TV as even though it’s highly
unlikely that we’d see a title change, the mere chance that it could
happen makes the match feel better. I liked this show a lot better than
the recent weeks and while it’s sill not excellent, at least it’s a step
in the right direction and the kind of show they needed to have tonight.

Results

Team Bella b. Team BAD – Rollup to Tamina

New Day b. Los Matadores – Midnight Hour to Fernando

Randy Orton b. Cesaro and Kevin Owens – RKO to Cesaro

Luke Harper b. Dean Ambrose – Discus lariat

Rusev vs. Mark Henry went to a no contest when Lana and Summer Rae
interfered

Neville b. King Barrett – Red Arrow

Randy Orton b. Seth Rollins via DQ when Sheamus interfered

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of NXT Reviews: The Full Sail Years Volume I at Amazon
for just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4

http://www.amazon.com/dp/B011T13PV4


And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

